UNIVERSITÉ DU QUÉBEC À MONTRÉAL

# TRANSITIONING OUT OF SPORT: THE ROLE OF GOAL-ADJUSTMENT PROCESSES FOR THE WELLBEING OF PASSIONATE ATHLETES.

THESIS PRESENTED AS PARTIAL REQUIREMENT FOR THE PSYCHOLOGY DOCTORATE

> BY MAUDE GUILMETTE

> > APRIL 2022

UNIVERSITÉ DU QUÉBEC À MONTRÉAL

# LE RÔLE DES PROCESSUS D'AJUSTEMENT DES OBJECTIFS POUR LE BIEN-ÊTRE DES ATHLÈTES PASSIONNÉS EN TRANSITION DE CARRIÈRE

THÈSE PRÉSENTÉE COMME EXIGENCE PARTIELLE DU DOCTORAT EN PSYCHOLOGIE

> PAR MAUDE GUILMETTE

> > AVRIL 2022

#### UNIVERSITÉ DU QUÉBEC À MONTRÉAL Service des bibliothèques

#### Avertissement

La diffusion de cette thèse se fait dans le respect des droits de son auteur, qui a signé le formulaire *Autorisation de reproduire et de diffuser un travail de recherche de cycles supérieurs* (SDU-522 – Rév.04-2020). Cette autorisation stipule que «conformément à l'article 11 du Règlement no 8 des études de cycles supérieurs, [l'auteur] concède à l'Université du Québec à Montréal une licence non exclusive d'utilisation et de publication de la totalité ou d'une partie importante de [son] travail de recherche pour des fins pédagogiques et non commerciales. Plus précisément, [l'auteur] autorise l'Université du Québec à Montréal à reproduire, diffuser, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de [son] travail de recherche à des fins non commerciales sur quelque support que ce soit, y compris l'Internet. Cette licence et cette autorisation n'entraînent pas une renonciation de [la] part [de l'auteur] à [ses] droits moraux ni à [ses] droits de propriété intellectuelle. Sauf entente contraire, [l'auteur] conserve la liberté de diffuser et de commercialiser ou non ce travail dont [il] possède un exemplaire.»

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This project has been a long time coming and I would like to thank everyone who has made it come to fruition. People are not wrong when they say it takes a village. I could not have completed this project without the support of so many wonderful individuals along the way.

I would especially like to thank my friends and family who have lived the entire process with me. It was a team effort, and what a team I had!

I would also like to thank my thesis supervisor, Nathalie Houlfort, for all her help, insightful feedback, countless revision hours, and for sharing the same passion for the subject matter as I did. I appreciated working with you and if I had to do it again, I would do it in a heartbeat.

My journey to the graduate degree started a long time ago in my first intro to psychology class lead by Dr. Erin Barker. Dr. Barker, thank you for taking a first-year undergraduate student in your lab and allowing me to learn about your research. Without this experience I would not be where I am today. Thank you for your advisement throughout the years. I am very grateful that you are on my jury today.

Dr. Vallerand, I am honored to have you on the jury. Thank you for accepting and for your scientific research on the dualistic model of passion. Without your model, this thesis would not be the same! I would also thank Geneviève Taylor for agreeing to be part of the jury. Thank you for the time devoted to my research.

I would particularly thank Hilary Shannon, Chris Shannon, and Jacques Martin for all our discussions and advice which accompanied me throughout my studies.

My last thanks go to Sylvie Laplante and Matthew Shannon, my pillars, who encouraged me and above all supported me in everything I undertook. Thank you for believing in me and dreaming with me. We did it!

### DEDICATION

"Prends la décision en fonction de ce que tu aimes, et qui t'offre le plus de possibilités pour aller au bout de tes objectifs. Rien n'est impossible." — Paul Guilmette

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSiii
DEDICATIONv
LIST OF FIGURES IX
LIST OF TABLESX
RÉSUMÉXI
ABSTRACT XIII
INTRODUCTION 1
CHAPTER I LITERATURE REVIEW6
1.1 ATHLETES' CAREER TRANSITION
1.1.1 Identity
1.1.2 Development Outside of Sport7
1.1.3 Academics
1.2 NORMATIVE VERSUS NON-NORMATIVE CAREER TRANSITION
1.3 SELF-REGULATION OF UNATTAINABLE GOALS
1.4 GOAL REGULATION
1.4.1 Goal-Adjustment12
1.4.2 Impacts on Goal-Adjustment
1.5 PASSION
1.5.1 Harmonious Passion16
1.5.2 Obsessive Passion
1.6 PASSIONATE ATHLETES
1.7 PASSION AND GOAL-ADJUSTMENT

1.8 PAS	SION AND EMOTIONS	22
1.9 Емс	DTION REGULATION	23
1.9.1	Integrative Emotion Regulation	25
1.9.2	Suppressive Emotion Regulation	26
1.9.3	Emotion Dysregulation	26
1.10Res	EARCH PROGRAM	27
CHAPTER	II EMPIRICAL STUDIES	29
2.1 Stu	dy 1	29
2.1.1	Method	30
2.1.2	Results	32
2.1.3	Discussion	36
2.2 Stu	DY 2	37
2.2.1	Method	39
2.2.2	Results	42
2.2.3	Discussion	49
2.3 Stu	DY 3	50
2.3.1	Method	51
2.3.2	Results	54
2.3.3	Discussion	59
CHAPTER	III GENERAL DISCUSSION	61
3.1 Ove	ERVIEW OF THE RESULTS & THEORETICAL IMPLICATIONS	61
3.1.1	Goal-adjustment process and wellbeing	61
3.1.2	Role of Passion for Sport in the Goal-Adjustment Process	63
3.1.3	Passion, Goal-Adjustment, and Emotional Regulation	68
3.2 Stu	DIES LIMITATIONS & FUTURE DIRECTIONS	69
3.3 OVE	ERALL IMPLICATIONS	72
CONCLUS	ION	77

vii

ANNEX A	
ANNEX B	80
APPENDIX A	
APPENDIX B	
APPENDIX C	87
BIBLIOGRAPHY	

viii

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure Page	
2.1	Moderation effect of goal reengagement on the relationship between goal disengagement and life satisfaction
2.2	Hypothetical model of Study 2
2.3	Statistical model of Study 2
2.4	The moderating role of reengagement capacities on the disengagement-positive affect relationship under high harmonious and high obsessive passion for sports
2.5	Hypothetical model of the relationships between passion, goal-adjustment, and emotion regulation
2.6	Results of path analysis Study 3

## LIST OF TABLES

## Table

## Page

2.1	Participant demographics
2.2	Pearson bivariate correlations between goal-regulation and wellbeing variables.
2.3	Means and standard deviations for goal-regulation, passion, and affect variables
2.4	Participant demographics
2.5	Means and standard deviations for goal-regulation, passion, and affect variables 
2.6	Correlations between goal-regulation, passion, and affect variables45
2.7	Moderation analysis of passion and goal reengagement on the relationship between goal disengagement and positive affect
2.8	Participant demographics
2.9	Means and standard deviations for passion, emotion regulation, and goal regulation
2.10	Correlations between passion, emotion regulation, and goal-regulation

### RÉSUMÉ

L'objectif général de cette thèse était de comprendre les mécanismes de transition de carrière d'un athlète à travers la théorie de l'autorégulation des objectifs. En intégrant des notions issues du Modèle Dualiste de la Passion (Vallerand et al., 2003 ; Vallerand, 2015) et de la théorie de la régulation émotionnelle (Roth et al., 2019) au processus d'autorégulation des buts (Wrosch et al., 2003), cette thèse ajoute à la littérature existante en observant les relations entre les variables clés telles que la passion pour le sport et les capacités d'autorégulation des émotions des athlètes en période de transition de carrière.

Le premier chapitre présente les défis auxquels les athlètes sont confrontés pendant la transition de carrière et l'importance de comprendre les facteurs sous-jacents qui pourraient faciliter ou entraver leur processus de transition. Une recension de la littérature portant sur la passion, l'autorégulation des objectifs, et l'autorégulation des émotions sera présentée en lien avec les objectifs de la thèse. Finalement, le premier chapitre se termine avec un aperçu des trois études empiriques qui composent la présente thèse.

Le deuxième chapitre présente les objectifs, les hypothèses, les méthodologies et les résultats des études. Le premier objectif général de ce programme de recherche était de comprendre le rôle des processus de désengagement et de réengagement sur le bienêtre des athlètes lorsque la réalisation de leurs objectifs sportifs est menacée. Les résultats de l'Étude 1 ont démontré que le désengagement de ses objectifs est relié négativement au bien-être des athlètes, mais que cette relation est positivement modérée par l'ouverture des athlètes au réengagement vers de nouveaux objectifs. Ces résultats suggèrent que la possibilité de se réengager dans de nouveaux objectifs pourrait réduire l'effet négatif du désengagement du sport. L'objectif de l'Étude 2 était d'identifier si cette interaction se maintient lorsque la passion envers le sport est considérée, en espérant identifier le processus optimal pour tous les athlètes en transition de carrière. Premièrement, il a été constaté que l'influence positive du réengagement sur la relation entre le désengagement et le bien-être trouvé à l'Étude 1 était confirmée chez les athlètes avec une passion harmonieuse pour leur sport. Par conséquent, il semble que pour les athlètes harmonieusement passionnés, il est important que le désengagement soit accompagné d'un réengagement pour ne pas affecter négativement leur bien-être. Deuxièmement, les résultats de l'Étude 2 ont démontré que la simple capacité de désengagement serait bénéfique pour les athlètes obsessifs, mais que cette relation était négativement influencée par l'augmentation de

la capacité au réengagement. Ces résultats suggèrent que dans un contexte de passion obsessive, le processus *optimal* de régulation des objectifs face à un but inatteignable est différent, voire opposé, à celui des passionnés harmonieux. Spécifiquement, la capacité de désengagement à elle seule serait adéquate pour augmenter le bien-être des athlètes obsessifs. Pour mieux comprendre les divergences entre les processus optimaux de transition de carrière chez les athlètes passionnés identifiés à la deuxième étude, l'Étude 3 explore le processus d'autorégulation émotionnelle lorsque les athlètes doivent faire face à un but inatteignable. Les résultats de la troisième étude ont démontré que, d'une part, la passion harmonieuse était positivement liée au désengagement et au réengagement, et ce via la régulation émotionnelle intégrée. D'autre part, l'Étude 3 démontre que la passion obsessive est positivement reliée à la dérégulation émotionnelle, ce qui explique, du moins en partie, que la capacité d'autorégulation des objectifs est plus difficile pour les passionnés obsessifs.

Enfin, le troisième chapitre de cette thèse présente un résumé des résultats. Les implications théoriques et pratiques de la thèse sont discutées, suivies des limites méthodologiques du présent programme de recherche et des suggestions de recherches futures. Pour conclure, nous soulignons la complexité des mécanismes sous-jacents à la transition saine de carrière sportive et soulignons l'importance de promouvoir un mode de vie équilibré pour les athlètes de haut niveau.

Mots clés : passion, auto-régulation, objectifs, athlètes, émotions

### ABSTRACT

The general goal of this dissertation was to understand the mechanisms behind an athletes' career transition through the lens of goal-regulation theory. By integrating notions from the Dualist Passion Model (Vallerand et al., 2003; Vallerand, 2015) and the theory of emotional regulation (Roth et al., 2019) into the process of self-regulation of goals (Wrosch et al., 2003), this dissertation expanded on the existing literature by observing relationships between key variables such as passion for sports and the emotion regulation capacities of athletes when faced with goal achievement threats.

The first chapter presents the challenges that athletes face during career transition and the importance of understanding the underlying factors that could facilitate or hinder their transition process. A literature review of the theories of passion and self-regulation of goals and emotions will introduce the objectives of this dissertation along with an overview of its three empirical studies.

The second chapter presents the goals, hypotheses, methodologies, and results of the studies. The first general objective of this research program was to understand the role of disengagement and reengagement processes on the wellbeing of athletes when faced with threats to goal achievement. Results from Study 1 showed that goal disengagement has a negative relationship with wellbeing, and that this relationship is positively moderated by athletes' openness to reengagement in new alternative goals. These results suggest that possibility of reengaging in new goals when the athletic goal can no longer be achieved could lower the negative effect of letting go. The goal of Study 2 was to test whether the interaction between goal disengagement and reengagement held true when passion for one's sport is taken into consideration, in the hopes of better understanding the optimal career transition process for all athletes. First, it was found that the positive influence of reengagement on the disengagementwellbeing relationship found in Study 1 held true for harmoniously passionate athletes. Therefore, for harmoniously passionate athletes, it is important that disengagement is accompanied by reengagement abilities to maintain high levels of wellbeing when goal-adjustment is required. Second, results of Study 2 showed that the more obsessive athletes were towards their sport, the more likely they would benefit from having high disengagement abilities when goals became unattainable, but that this relationship would be negatively impacted by having high reengagement abilities. For obsessive athletes who have the ability to reengage, letting go of their athletic goals might create a sense of guilt for not reinvesting their energy into their athletic career. Our results therefore underlined the fact that the more open obsessive athletes were about

disengaging from their athletic pursuit, the less reengagement seemed to be a positive solution for them. Therefore, the third aim of this dissertation was an attempt at explaining the divergent relationships between obsessive and harmonious passion in their optimal goal-regulation strategies by investigating the role of emotion regulation. Results from our third study confirmed that obsessive and harmonious passion for sports were differentially related to goal-adjustment processes through opposing emotion regulation responses. On the one hand, harmonious passion was found to be positively related to goal disengagement and reengagement through the integration of their emotions into consciousness. On the other hand, Study 3 demonstrates that obsessive passion is positively related to emotional dysregulation, which could explain why the ability to self-regulate unattainable goals is more difficult for obsessive athletes. Results from all three studies generally supported our hypotheses.

Finally, the third chapter of this dissertation presents a summary of the research findings. The theoretical and practical implications of the dissertation are addressed, followed by the methodological limitations of the studies and suggestions for future research directions. To conclude, we highlight the complexity of the mechanisms underlying a healthy athletic career transition and stress the importance of promoting a balanced lifestyle for high-level athletes.

Key words : passion, self-regulation, goals, athletes, emotions

#### INTRODUCTION

"Don't cry because it's over, smile because it happened." —Dr. Seuss

The termination of a sports career is a significant time in an athlete's life (Alfermann & Stambulova, 2007). Athletes are often very young when they transition out of sport and can often be at a loss with what to tackle next. Sports provide a structured environment by establishing goals for the athletes and demanding high discipline. Coming out of such a supervised and structured environment, athletes can experience difficulties dealing with life on their own once they transition out of sport (Vickers, 2014). This adjustment requires a change in self-perception, social environment and lifestyle (International Olympic Committee, n.d.).

Goal theory depicts work towards desired goals to be a major contributor to a person's quality of life. Both in the short run and on a long-term basis, the pursuit of personally meaningful goals, such as pursuing an athletic career, is important because goals are the building blocks that structure people's lives and imbue life with purpose (Ryff, 1989; Heckhausen et al., 1999; Mens et al., 2014; Scheier et al., 2006). In very concrete ways, goals motivate adaptive behaviours and provide the groundwork for higher levels of wellbeing (Mens et al., 2014). Goals do not only provide direction for action, but they also help to define who a person is (Mens et al., 2013). In the North American culture, goal attainment has been shown to facilitate wellbeing in most people (Sheldon et al., 2002). Because the sports environment provides athletes with many opportunities

for goal setting, failure to achieve these goals may become a primary concern for wellbeing because so much pressure is associated with goal attainment, especially at a highly competitive level where goal achievement becomes more difficult. Therefore, goal-adjustment theory proposes that the key to continued happiness is not only in the pursuit of intrinsically motivated goals but also in the self-regulation of these goals, which involves knowing how to adapt to challenges and unattainable goals in a way that promotes wellbeing. According to goal-adjustment theory, the most adaptive response to an unattainable goal is goal-adjustment, which entails both *disengaging* from unattainable goals and *reengaging* in alternative goals (Wrosch et al., 2003a). As Lyubomirsky (2008, p. 42) explains:

Becoming happier means learning how to disengage from overthinking about both major and minor negative experiences, learning to stop searching for all the leaks and cracks—at least for a time—and not letting them affect how you feel about yourself and your life as a whole. A different activity can actually lift your mood and make it easier for you to cope in the future. A second strategy is to—stop!—you can even yell it to yourself—and think about something else (Leslie et al., 2010, p. 9).

Many collegiate athletes will face involuntary and unanticipated sports exits during the course of their campus careers, rendering the fundamental goal of playing their sport at the collegiate level unattainable (Blinde & Strata, 1992; Lavallee et al., 1997; Wippert & Wippert, 2010). Erpič and colleagues (2004) showed that such exits represent serious losses for collegiate athletes, creating responses that parallel those associated with the stage theory of grief developed by Kubler-Ross (1969). In circumstances such as these, and indeed across the many instances in which collegiate athletes face unattainable goals, disengagement—the active withdrawal of both effort and commitment from their sport—may protect athletes from depression and liberate resources to pursue new goals (Leddy et al., 1994; Webb et al., 1998; Werthner & Orlick, 1986; Stephan, 2003), whereas reengagement may help to renew athletes' sense of meaning and purpose in life (McKnight et al., 2009; Lavallee, 2005).

Unfortunately, letting go and moving on is not always the easiest thing to accomplish, especially when the unattainable goal is cherished and autonomously motivated (Ntoumanis et al., 2014; Smith & Ntoumanis, 2014; Guilmette, 2015; Mulvihill, 2015; Mulvihill et al., 2018). Responding to Mens et al.'s (2014) call to investigate the factors that can facilitate the goal-adjustment processes, research on athletes' goal regulation has explored the influence of the goal motives on the ease of disengagement and reengagement in alternative goals (Smith & Ntoumanis, 2014), suggesting that autonomous goal motives were negatively associated with disengagement but positively linked to alternative reengagement. In contrast, controlled motives were found to be unrelated to both.

The present dissertation looks to further develop this line of research by arguing that athletes are not only highly motivated to practise their sport, they are also passionate about their sport. Thus, in the present dissertation, goal-adjustment responses (i.e., disengagement and reengagement: e.g., Wrosch et al., 2003a) are examined in relation with passion for one's sport (harmonious versus obsessive; Vallerand, 2015).

In addition to investigating how passionate athletes' goal-adjustment response can contribute to their wellbeing, the present research program positions emotional regulation as another major contributor to one's quality of life, which needs to be examined in conjunction with goal-adjustment. Indeed, because passion comes from a strong inclination and feelings of love and personal interest for an activity (Vallerand et al., 2003), when that activity is threatened (such as is the case in career transition from sports), it is possible that the individual experiences negative emotions such as sadness and fear. How one regulates those emotions could be crucial in the decision-making and goal-regulating process of athletes. The present dissertation will explore these relationships to fill the gap in the literature and further develop notions about emotion and goal regulations (Roth, et al., 2019).

The present dissertation includes three chapters. The first chapter presents the problem that the research program is tackling and its relative importance in today's society, followed by a literature review of the theories of passion and self-regulation of goals and emotions, and will introduce the objectives of this dissertation along with an overview of its three empirical studies.

In chapter two, the goals, hypotheses, methodologies, and results of the studies are presented. Three general objectives were proposed for this research program; (1) understanding the role of disengagement and reengagement processes on the wellbeing of athletes, (2) understanding how passion may influence the unique role of goal-adjustment processes during athletes' career transition and its relationship to their wellbeing, and (3) understanding how emotion regulation may explain the relationship between passion and goal regulation. To attain these objectives, three studies were completed. Study 1 sought to investigate the role of alternative goal reengagement in the relationship between goal disengagement from competitive sport and athletes' wellbeing. It was hypothesized that reengagement would positively moderate the negative impact of disengagement on athletes' wellbeing, such that higher reengagement capacities in alternative goals would increase student athletes' wellbeing when faced with disengagement from sports. Study 2 explored the role of passion for one's sport by investigating its moderating effect on the relationship between disengagement and wellbeing and how it interacted with reengagement when faced with career transition. It was hypothesized that the type of passion for sports would further increase or decrease the moderating effect of reengagement on the relationship between disengagement and wellbeing. Finally, Study 3 investigated whether the differences in the goal-adjustment responses based on the athletes' type of passion for their sport could be explained by their emotion regulation abilities. It was hypothesized that a harmonious type of passion for sports would be positively related to a more integrated type of emotion regulation, which would explain the positive relationship

between harmonious passion and goal regulation. Contrastingly, obsessive passion for sports was hypothesized to be positively linked with emotional dysregulation, which would explain the negative relationship between obsessive passion and goal-regulation.

In the third and final chapter, the present research's findings are summarized and discussed. The theoretical and practical implications of the present dissertation are addressed, followed by the methodological limitations of the studies and suggestions for future research directions.

### CHAPTER I

#### LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 1.1 Athletes' Career Transition

1.1.1 Identity

Athletes' career transition has generated much interest in the past several years (Park et al., 2013), as this is a critical period in an athlete's life. Athletic identity was identified as one of the key variables that impact elite athletes in their transition to retirement. Brewer and colleagues (1993) defined athletic identity as the degree to which an individual thinks and feels like an athlete. Athletes with a strong athletic identity experience a loss of identity at the time of their sport career termination (e.g., Kerr & Dacyshyn, 2000; Lally, 2007), and need a long period of time to adjust to postsport life (e.g., Grove et al., 1997; Warriner & Lavallee, 2008). The possession of a strong and exclusive level of athletic identity was also found to be associated with adjustment difficulties following retirement from sport (Brewer, 1993; Kornspan & Etzel, 2001; Tasiemski et al., 2004) mainly because those individuals with a strong athletic identity are less likely to plan for their future careers before retirement (Pearson & Petitpas, 1990; Gordon, 1995; Lavallee et al., 1997) Moreover, it was found that elite athletes have difficulty with career decision-making, as high levels of athletic identity are associated with indecisiveness, lack of knowledge about occupations, and internal

conflicts about career choices (Albion & Fogarty, 2005). Therefore, having a strong athletic identity can be said to negatively impact the quality of athletes' career transitions (Park et al., 2013).

#### 1.1.2 Development Outside of Sport

Furthermore, studies have examined how vocational and life skills development outside of sport could positively predict athletes' career transitions. Results showed that former professional athletes had difficulties dealing with non-sporting situations, and experienced delayed identity shifts because of a lack of non-sporting life experiences during their sports careers (Kane, 1991; Muscat, 2010).

A total of three studies reported positive correlations between the balance of sporting and non-sporting lives prior to retirement and the quality of career transition (Harrison & Lawrence, 2003, 2004; Kerr & Dacyshyn, 2000, Park et al., 2013). Kerr and Dacyshyn (2000) revealed that retired gymnasts, who had found the right balance between sporting and non-sporting lives during their athletic careers, reported higher life satisfaction after their retirement compared with those who did not have a balanced life while being invested in their competitive sport. Harrison and Lawrence (2003, 2004) found that student athletes perceived balancing academic and athletic activities during their sport participation as a significant predictor for post-sport life adjustment. This gives us an indication that having a plan B through academia may be beneficial during athletes' career transition.

#### 1.1.3 Academics

Educational status of athletes relates to their career transition process and is reported to have positive correlations with the quality of the athletic career transitions (Park et al., 2013). Indeed, low educational attainment is related to vocational difficulties during the career transition process (Marthinus, 2007; Stronach & Adair, 2010). In addition, Williams (1991) found that athletes' educational and college graduation status influence both short-term and long-term adjustment after retirement from sports. Educational involvement and career planning are also positively associated with postsport life adjustment among college athletes (Lantz, 1995). Relatedly, studies have found that athletes attribute their limitation of life choices after the termination of their sport career to a lack of personal development (Chow, 2001; Stronach & Adair, 2010; Swain, 1991).

#### 1.2 Normative Versus Non-Normative Career Transition

The literature defines normative transitions as relatively predictable. Contrastingly, non-normative transitions are often associated with stress and uncertainty of outcomes (Stambulova & Wylleman, 2014). Normative athletic career transitions include, for example, planned retirement and are associated with positive adaptation to the post-career experiences including studies, work, identity change, and renewal of social networks (Stambulova & Wylleman, 2014). The predictability of normative transitions creates opportunities for athletes to prepare and plan for ventures to which direct their time and energy. Alternatively, non-normative transitions are less predictable, such as transitions caused by factors like an injury, deselection, not qualifying, being sidelined, being traded, and being downgraded. Subjectively, they are often associated with stress and uncertainty about whether the situation will change for the better or for the worse

(Wylleman et al., 2004). Kleiber & Brock (1992) found that athletes invested in playing professional sport whose career had ended following an injury showed long-term low self-esteem and life dissatisfaction after 5 to 10 years. Moreover, according to a study by Blinde and Stratta (1992), athletes who dealt with career-ending injuries equated their feelings to coping with death and loss. Regulatory responses seemed to parallel Kubler-Ross's (Kubler-Ross & Kessler, 2005) stages of grief theory—shock, denial & anger, bargaining, depression, and acceptance. Learning to regulate these emotional responses, especially to a non-normative career transition, could be an important factor to help athletes transition out of sports while protecting their general wellbeing and sense of self.

#### 1.3 Self-Regulation of Unattainable Goals

To avoid the adverse consequences that follow the experience of goal failure, such as career-ending injury, Wrosch and colleagues (2003) have suggested that people need to engage in adaptive self-regulation of goals. More specifically, when it is no longer possible to make progress towards a desired goal, such as when it is no longer possible for athletes to pursue their athletic career due to severe injury (or other factors such as deselection, age, or other non-normative reasoning), individuals should engage in self-regulation responses aimed at disengaging effort and commitment to the said goal and reengaging towards the pursuit of other meaningful goals. This process of adaptive goal-adjustment keeps individuals engaged in the pursuit of meaningful goals, giving a sense of purpose and direction, while contributing to high levels of wellbeing, both physically and psychologically (Miller & Wrosch, 2007; Wrosch & Scheier, 2020). While the addressed literature has shown that adaptive goal-regulation can benefit individuals' wellbeing (Wrosch et al., 2003b), a major concern remains towards understanding the factors that could facilitate the process of letting go and reengaging

in new alternative goals. According to the lifespan theory of control, goal attainment processes is the primary function of the motivational system that organizes human behaviour (Heckhausen, 2000; Heckhausen & Schulz, 1993). The theory states that primary control striving towards goal attainment is the most fundamental and universal motivational tendency of human behaviour and it relates to this basic strive to control the environment (Heckhausen & Schulz, 1993, 1995). Because successful attainment of desired goals was found to facilitate subjective wellbeing and physical health (Bandura, 1997; Carver & Scheier, 1981, 1998; Emmons, 1986, Heckhausen et al., 2010), it is understandable that most damage to wellbeing can be caused by goal attainment failure (Carver & Scheier, 1990; Higgins, 1987). Therefore, to protect motivational resources for primary control striving, individuals need to regulate their internal responses by involving secondary-control processes. Among such processes are those that help the individual to disengage from a goal and protect the self against adverse consequences of failure and loss (Heckhausen, 2000; Heckhausen & Schulz, 1993; Schulz & Heckhausen 1996). Fortunately, the adverse effects of goal attainment failure can be counteracted by proper goal-adjustment responses (Mens et al., 2014; Wrosch & Schulz, 2019). Research on goal-adjustment processes is therefore crucial, although little is known about the factors that contribute to the success of proper goal-adjustment.

The current research program proposes to address the gap in the literature by exploring variables that could further our understanding of the goal-adjustment responses (i.e., disengagement and reengagement), specifically in high-level athletes. Such research could have important implications in understanding the factors that promote adaptive self-regulation responses to unattainable goals and, therefore, could encourage new ways to greater long-term wellbeing, especially for athletes who are often confronted with goal challenging situations at a very young age.

#### 1.4 Goal Regulation

Both achieving and not achieving goals is a common psychological experience for athletes (Sarkar & Fletcher, 2014). Studies suggest that people confront on average one unattainable goal in a central life domain each year (Mens et al., 2014). To avoid negative consequences of goal failure on psychological wellbeing, it has been suggested that people engage in adaptive self-regulation through one of two broad categories of responses: goal engagement and goal-adjustment (Carver & Scheier, 1990, 1998; Heckhausen & Schulz, 1995; Kukla, 1972; Wright & Brehm, 1989). Goal engagement refers to individuals' attempts to achieve the goals by overcoming difficulty in a way that allows for continued investment of time and effort towards attaining a threatened goal. Goal-adjustment, in contrast, refers to individuals' attempts to actively restructure goals that have become blocked, unattainable, or prohibitively costly (Haase et al., 2013; Heckhausen et al., 2010); that is, by abandoning the threatened goal, managing the adverse emotional consequences of failure, and engaging in other meaningful goals (Mens et al., 2014). As seen in Figure 1.1 (see Annex A), the adaptive value of these two categories of responses depends on the availability of individuals' resources to help them attain, or not, their threatened objectives (Mens et al., 2014). Goal disengagement is particularly adaptive at older ages, when control opportunities are limited (e.g., supported cross-sectionally by Wrosch et al., 2000). In contrast, engagement or reengagement is more beneficial at younger ages, such as with athletes in early life career transition, when opportunities are plentiful (Haase et al., 2013; Wrosch & Schulz, 2019). Therefore, it could be said that goal disengagement alone could be detrimental for the wellbeing of younger individuals. It must be noted that both goal-adjustment processes are independent processes, but that the use of goal-reengagement might benefit individuals who are faced with an unattainable goal, regardless of whether they have previously disengaged or not (Wrosch et al., 2013; ). Goal reengagement may provide a sense of purpose after

a self-relevant goal is let go, thereby preventing a person from experiencing feelings of aimlessness and emptiness (Carver & Scheier, 1999; Haase et al., 2013; Ryff,1989; Wrosch & Scheier, 2020).

In the present thesis, we focus on these two emblematic aspects of the goal-adjustment process (lower section of Figure 1.1; see Appendix A)—disengagement and reengagement in goal-striving—both of which are associated with the motivational theory of lifespan development (MTD; Heckhausen et al., 2010) and, specifically, its original lifespan theory of control (Heckhausen & Schulz, 1993, 1995; Schulz & Heckhausen 1996). This theory was conceptualized to understand how individuals activate specific self-regulation processes (disengagement and reengagement) to manage the experience of unattainable goals (Mens et al., 2014).

#### 1.4.1 Goal-Adjustment

Goals may be unattainable for a variety of reasons, including biological, genetic, social, or personal constraints or unresolvable conflicts with other goals (Wrosch et al., 2003a; Wrosch, et al., 2013). The ease with which individuals generally adjust to unattainable goals is referred to as *goal-adjustment capacity* (Wrosch et al., 2003b; Wrosch et al., 2007; Wrosch & Scheier, 2020), which encompasses disengagement and reengagement capacities. *Disengagement capacities* reflect the ease with which individuals withdraw both effort and psychological commitment from goals deemed unattainable or too costly (Wrosch et al., 2003a). Withdrawing effort involves scaling back or halting behavioural efforts to attain goals, while withdrawal of commitment requires reframing goals that are unattainable such that they are no longer necessary for satisfaction. On the other hand, *reengagement capacities* involve identifying and committing to new meaningful goals (Wrosch et al., 2003b).

Goal-adjustment capacities impact quality of life across multiple domains (for a review, see Wrosch et al., 2013a, 2013b) and are associated with a range of positive outcomes for psychological wellbeing and physical health. For example, individuals with greater disengagement and reengagement capacities report lower levels of depressive symptoms, negative affect, perceived stress, and intrusive thoughts (Wrosch et al., 2003b; Wrosch et al., 2007; Wrosch & Sabiston, 2013; Wrosch & Scheier, 2020), more normative diurnal patterns of cortisol secretion (Wrosch et al., 2007), and higher levels of purpose in life and positive affect (Wrosch et al., 2011; Wrosch & Sabiston, 2013; Wrosch & Schulz, 2019).

The first goal of the current research project will contribute to the existing literature by investigating the impact of goal disengagement on athletes' wellbeing when faced with an unattainable goal. The youth of the population under study would suggest that there is a greater opportunity for reengagement, therefore Study 1 will examine these relationships one step further by assessing the moderating role of reengagement as a protective factor for athletes' wellbeing during career transition. By doing so, the first study is looking to replicate the findings of past studies (e.g.; Wrosch et al., 2003b; Wrosch et al., 2007; Wrosch & Scheier, 2020) showing the interactions between goal disengagement and reengagement in an sample of young athletes. By having a better understanding of the distinctive roles of the goal-adjustment processes, we can better prepare athletes to face their career transition and protect their wellbeing.

#### 1.4.2 Impacts on Goal-Adjustment

Previous studies investigating university athletes' responses to an unattainable personal goal in sports have shown that goal disengagement is harder when a goal is autonomously motivated, in other words, when a goal is pursued by volition and

integrated in the sense of self. Contrastingly, autonomous motivation was also found to positively predict reengagement when the original goal was deemed unattainable (Smith & Ntoumanis, 2014; Ntoumanis et al., 2014; Guilmette, 2015; Mulvihill, 2015; Mulvihill et al., 2018). Based on these research findings, autonomous motives towards goal pursuit could help athletes transition out of sports by gearing them towards new goals, but would not protect them against the potential negative impact of the realization of an unattainable goal. Ntoumanis and colleagues (2014) went one step further by analyzing the potential role of rumination in explaining the greater difficulty of autonomously motivated individuals in the disengagement process from unattainable goals. Results showed that autonomous motives positively predicted the cognitive ease of reengagement especially when the current goal unattainability was perceived early on. However, the longer it took them to realize goal unattainability, the harder it became to disengage cognitively and emotionally from the pursued goal (despite reengagement) partly because they ruminated more (Ntoumanis et al., 2014). Finally, while other studies have repeatedly shown that controlled goal motives were not linked with goal regulation capacities (Smith & Ntoumanis, 2014; Ntoumanis et al., 2014; Guilmette, 2015; Mulvihill, 2015), this study found that when accounting for feelings of shame and embarrassment, there was a significant negative indirect effect of controlled motives on disengagement. Due to the often-competitive nature of sports-related goals and the public display of the performance, when an externally motivated goal is rendered unattainable, it could be comprehended by the athlete as personal failure to succeed and could solicit feelings of shame and embarrassment (Ntoumanis et al., 2014). Disengagement would be then rendered more difficult as it could be perceived as weak and cowardly. Not to persevere in the face of defeat would be once again proof of their inadequacy to achieve their goals.

Difficulty with goal disengagement could also be found in passionate individuals. The dualistic model of passion distinguishes passion in terms of how the passionate activity

is internalized into one's identity (Vallerand et al., 2003), which refers to an individual's relevant self-regulation functions that such features serve (Schlenker, 1985). The current research program therefore proposes to examine how passion in an athletic context influences student athletes' self-regulation processes, specifically their goal-adjustment processes, based on the type of passion they internalized in order to have a better understanding of athletes' career transition.

#### 1.5 Passion

In this era, being passionate seems to be, more often than not, a prerequisite for happiness in goal-striving. Having a passion for an activity helps us persist and improve at it (Vallerand, 2015), in a way, it is what helps us achieve our goals and, most importantly, appreciate the process, so that it is not just a means to an end. Passion is motivational in nature (Vallerand, 2015) and is defined as a strong inclination to pursue an activity that we love, that we find important, meaningful, in which we invest time and energy (Vallerand et al., 2003), and that defines us (Vallerand, 2015). It is a striving, a goal toward an object that is pleasurable and that is attributed high value (Vallerand, 2015). The dualistic model of passion (Vallerand et al., 2003) posits that there are two distinct types of passion that develop based on the type of internalization process of the activity that takes place (Deci & Ryan, 2000; Sheldon et al., 2002; Ryan & Deci, 2017), harmonious and obsessive passion. Harmonious passion results from an autonomous internalization of the activity, whereas obsessive passion results from a controlled internalization of the activity into one's identity (Vallerand et al., 2007).

Being passionate whether it is harmoniously or obsessively, requires an internalization of the activity into one's identity (Vallerand, 2015); therefore, passion could accentuate the adverse consequences experienced by athletes during career transition. Relatedly,

obsessively passionate individuals tend to put all their eggs in the same basket and thus possibly reducing one's life experience outside of the passionate activity (Vallerand et al., 2003). In contrast, having a harmonious passion would seem to lead to more diversified experiences and a more balanced life (Vallerand, 2015).

#### 1.5.1 Harmonious Passion

Harmonious passion results from an autonomous internalization of the activity into the person's identity (Vallerand, 2015). Because of this autonomous internalization process, harmonious passion provides full access to adaptive self-processes (Vallerand, 2015), thus, one can deal with success and failure on an even keel. With harmonious passion, the activity is loved and is meaningful, therefore individuals should be more likely to display high levels of persistence in the activity (Vallerand, 2015). Furthermore, when prevented from engaging in their passionate activity, individuals with a harmonious passion should be able to focus their attention and energy on other life tasks that need to be engaged in. Moreover, individuals with harmonious passion have an open and non-defensive style of activity engagement, which should lead them to learn from failure rather than feel threatened by it (Vallerand, 2015). With harmonious passion, the person remains in control of the activity. If conditions change and the situation dictates that it is more adaptive to stop engaging in the activity for a while—e.g., when an athlete gets injured—, one can readily do so with little emotional suffering (Rip et al., 2006). Thus, engagement in the passionate activity can be seen as flexible when harmonious passion is at play (Vallerand, 2015). Overall, harmonious passion leads to positive experiences, including positive emotions during activity engagement, optimal self-growth, and should protect one from experiencing psychological ill-being when faced with activity engagement threats (Vallerand, 2015). Although being passionate means that the activity is loved and is meaningful, the

passions are not always harmoniously integrated. The dualistic model of passion considers this by describing obsessive passion as the other side of the coin.

#### 1.5.2 Obsessive Passion

Obsessive passion results from a controlled internalization of the activity into the person's identity. Because obsessive passion stems from a controlled internalization, obsessively passionate individuals should be prevented from full access to adaptive self-processes (Vallerand, 2015). Although they are still oriented toward an activity that they love and that is consonant with their identity, obsessively passionate individuals may experience less adaptive outcomes, and even suffer from some maladaptive consequences (Vallerand, 2015), especially following threatening events such as failure and losses. Multiple studies, including studies by Mageau and Vallerand (Mageau & Vallerand, 2007; Mageau et al., 2009; Mageau et al., 2011), have shown that people with an obsessive passion rely more on their passionate activity to derive self-esteem than people with a harmonious passion (Lafrenière et al, 2011; Stenseng & Dalskau, 2010). Mageau and her colleagues (2011) also found that having an obsessive passion is linked to self-esteem being contingent on the individual's performance at the passionate activity. In other words, obsessively passionate individuals are more impacted by the wins and losses than their harmonious counterparts. In fact, the self-esteem of people with a harmonious passion for their activity did not fluctuate based on their performance (Mageau et al., 2011). Moreover, obsessive passion can often lead people to engage in the activity when it is ill-advised to do so, as individuals experience an uncontrollable urge to engage in the activity (Vallerand, 2015). Thus, individuals with obsessive passion seem to be controlled by the passionate activity (Vallerand, 2015). A major consequence of such a controlled engagement is that individuals may feel threatened by, rather than learn from, failure. These results suggest that obsessively passionate athletes could be more reactive to retirement from sport, especially if they are not retiring from their own volition. The long-term impact of self-threats for obsessively passionate individuals may take its toll on their mental health (e.g., burnout), because they tend to mobilize more energy into the activity rather than let it go. Therefore, if the situation dictates that the activity should no longer be pursued, obsessively passionate individuals may not be able to do so. Even if they could, obsessive individuals would have difficulty letting go without experiencing some emotional suffering (Vallerand, 2015). Thus, engagement in the passionate activity can be seen as rigid when obsessive passion is at play, which could potentially have negative effects on wellbeing (Vallerand, 2015). Considering that athletes can be passionate towards their engagement in sports, passion for one's competitive sport may have important implications for the career transition of athletes.

#### 1.6 Passionate Athletes

According to Vallerand and Miquelon (2007), many young adults (25 and under) associate emotions engendered by sports to a passionate feeling. Interestingly, this phenomenon is reported by both professional and non-professional athletes. Having a passion for one's sports influence one's behavioural and cognitive patterns as well as one's wellbeing (Vallerand & Miquelon, 2007).

Unfortunately, as we have seen previously, not all types of passion have positive repercussions on wellbeing. Research in sport has supported the contention that harmonious and obsessive passions have distinct motivational consequences (Vallerand, 2015; Vallerand et al., 2003, Vallerand et al., 2006; Vallerand et al., 2008). For example, Rip and colleagues (2006) showed that dancers who were harmoniously passionate had less suffering from acute injuries, were more problem-focused and had

less health-undermining behaviours when injured, and generally engaged in self-initiated injury prevention. Contrastingly, dancers who had an obsessive passion for dance had prolonged suffering from chronic injuries, were more rigid in their dance involvement when injured, and tended to report that pride could prevent them from obtaining adequate treatment. Obsessive passion could therefore constitute a risk factor for sustaining chronic injuries in sports and inadequate recovery (Gustafsson et al., 2011), whereas harmonious passion would be the more optimal foundation for longterm, well-balanced involvement in sports (Rip et al., 2006). Other studies also showed that obsessive passion is associated with a number of psychological costs: rigid persistence (Vallerand et al., 2003), rumination in the absence of the activity (Ratelle et al., 2004), negative affect (Vallerand et al., 2003) and avoidance goals (Vallerand et al., 2008). Moreover, Gustafsson and colleagues (2011) found that athletes with an obsessive passion scored higher on a burnout inventory, on perceived stress and negative affect, and lower on positive affect. This could indicate that obsessively passionate athletes may have a harder time regulating their emotions when it comes to their sport. In contrast, harmonious passion is positively related to life satisfaction, positive affect and vitality and inversely related to negative affect and cognition (Vallerand et al., 2008). Based on these findings, one might expect harmonious passion to be related to adaptive, and obsessive passion to be related to a maladaptive, goal and emotion regulation.

Though it has been established that harmonious passion entails a sense of autonomy and control over activity engagement and usually leads to non-defensive behaviour, recent research has pointed out that this sense of control may elicit more defensive responses when the decision to pursue an activity is under attack (Schellenberg & Bailis, 2019). Across four studies using both correlational and experimental methods, Schellenberg and Bailis (2019) found that harmonious passion predicted stronger avoidance responses to messages that suggested one should stop pursuing their passion, as well as stronger negative evaluations of these messages compared to obsessive passion. The authors proposed that being harmoniously passionate for an activity could make people vulnerable to act defensively when the moral value of their choice of passion is threatened (Schellenberg & Bailis, 2019). This study points to the importance of understanding what makes each side of the duality of passion vulnerable to gain a more complete picture of how both passion dimensions operate when people are faced with adversity. These recent findings may have implications for the career transition of harmoniously passionate athletes.

#### 1.7 Passion and Goal-Adjustment

When a main passionate activity is harmoniously internalized in identity, the self-growth that is attained within this activity should give access to the optimal use of self-processes that can also generalize to other life domains (Vallerand, 2015). Indeed, knowing how to best operate within a given activity in which one excels can lead to positive ripple effects through the use of effective self-processes outside the passionate activity in other aspects of one's life. Another reason why harmonious passion may lead to the highest levels of self-growth is that one's passion for a given activity may lead one to engage in outside activities that may further self-growth in other life spheres (Vallerand, 2015). To this end, people, should be able to adapt well to the situation and focus their attention and energy on more than one activity that needs to be engaged in, given that they are harmoniously passionate. A great example of this is Laurent Duvernay-Tardif, a Canadian offensive lineman for the Kansas City Chiefs of the American National Football League (NFL). In 2017, he wrote an essay for The Players Tribune (Duvernay-Tardif, 2017) about his career path, both as a medical doctor and a professional football player. In his narrative, you can easily catch a glimpse of how

goal-regulation can be taught through passionate activities, the importance of these skills, and how they can later be transferred to other domains:

Playing in the NFL has taught me how to deal with failure in a way I've never experienced before. You can practise really hard and be at the very top of your art, but sometimes that's still not enough to win a game. Playing football at this level has instilled in me a certain sense of resilience that has definitely helped me in my pursuit in medicine. Just like you can't win every game, you won't always have a successful outcome with every patient. What is in your control is how you deal with loss and disappointment. Learning how to keep a clear mind so that I can take lessons from every experience, regardless of the outcome, has definitely made me a better physician, as well as a better football player.

The self-growth that Duvernay-Tardif has acquired through sports gives him access to the optimal use of secondary-control processes (such as reappraisal and reengagement) that can help him mediate the adverse consequences of a bad outcome whether in sports or in other life domains (Vallerand, 2015; Heckhausen, 2000; Heckhausen & Schulz, 1993, 1995). Therefore, it could be hypothesized that having a harmonious passion would facilitate greater reengagement capacities as it increases secondary-control processes in the face of goal failure or loss and increases the chances of individuals having other interests to turn to as they are living are more balanced life (Vallerand, 2015). Contrastingly, having an obsessive passion for sports could hinder athletes' reengagement abilities such that they might be overwhelmed and disorganized when face with difficulties that challenge their abilities to attain their primary goal-striving.

Results of ongoing research on the participation of high school students in sports show that sport's involvement in school could increase students' intrinsic motivation for school (RJ Vallerand, personal communication, June 28, 2017; Shulruf, 2010). The structured environment provided by teachers and other students, combined with new possibilities of goal-achievement in a new domain of interest, could be a good avenue
for athletes to reengage in. These findings on educational attainment, career planning, and self-development resonate with research on harmonious passion, where greater involvement in multiple life spheres can better prepare individuals to self-regulate and face challenges (Vallerand, 2015; Schellenberg & Bailis, 2015). On the other hand, individuals with an obsessive passion for their sport might have a harder time balancing goals in multiple life spheres as all their time and energy tend to be focused on their passionate activity. Obsessive passion could hinder reengagement capacities as it decreases the chances of individuals of having other interests to turn to, therefore diminishing access to secondary-control processes (Vallerand, 2015).

Following the theorized model, the second goal of the current research program is to examine how athletes' types of passion for sports could influence their goal-regulation capacities when faced with an unattainable goal. Research has yet to investigate these relationships, therefore, Study 2 will contribute to the existing literature on the dualistic model of passion by expanding knowledge to how passion could influence the relationships between goal-regulation capacities of athletes and their wellbeing during career transition.

### 1.8 Passion and Emotions

Schellenberg, Verner-Filion, and Vallerand (2020), passion is an experience toward something and is therefore conceptualized as motivational in nature by the Dualistic Model of Passion. Emotion, on the other hand, can be understood as the result of a passionate pursuit, since passion can lead to different affective experiences (Vallerand, 2015). Having made that distinction, recent research has explored the differences in emotional outcomes based on the type of passion one has. Because harmoniously passionate individuals tend to be fully engaged in the activity, they can more easily

experience and integrate all the positive emotions that come with participating in the activity (Schellenberg et al., 2020; Philippe et al., 2010; Verner-Filion & Vallerand, 2018). With obsessive passion, there is a sense of lack of control that comes with the engagement in the activity (Schellenberg et al., 2020; Vallerand, 2015). Therefore, pursuing the activity should lead to less positive feelings and even create some negative feelings such as anxiety, guilt, and shame (Verner-Filion et al., 2014; Vallerand, et al., 2006; Vallerand, 2015; Lafrenière et al., 2008; Lafrenière et al., 2012). Similarly, Schellenberg and colleagues (2020) postulated that, with obsessive passion, the activity occupies an overwhelming place in one's identity which should lead to dramatic increases of positive emotions following success, but obstacles and failures could lead to dramatic increases in negative emotions. Leaving obsessive passionate individuals to deal with an "emotional rollercoaster" (Schellenberg et al., 2020). Supporting these hypotheses, results from a study on the dualistic model of passion from Verner-Filion and colleagues (2018) revealed that obsessive passion may be linked with greater emotional reactivity to the experiences of success and failure in sport. Specifically, it was found that "obsessive passion was associated with higher levels of positive affect following success, as well as higher levels of negative affect following failure" (Verner-Filion et al., 2018, p. 280). Moreover, Schellenberg and Gaudreau (2020) found that harmonious passion positively predicted savouring when faced with positive outcomes, whereas obsessive passion predicted less savouring and greater dampening of emotions, possibly because obsessively passionate individuals experience their emotions as overwhelming and as a loss of control.

### 1.9 Emotion Regulation

Under the umbrella of self-regulation, understanding the goal-regulation processes is but only one aspect of the equation. As mentioned previously, retirement from an athletic career can have a significantly negative impact on the wellbeing of athletes, and often times, emotions are the first at play when the information is being processed. Sam Shields, a cornerback for the Green Bay Packers of the American National Football League (NFL), wrote in The Players Tribune (2018) about his career decision-making process while he was dealing with traumatic brain injury (Shields, 2018):

When the Packers released me, that shit hurt. Even though in my mind I was basically done with football, and I knew that their decision was just business, I was still sad as a motherfucker. [...] There had been moments when I thought I was 100% done with football. But I never turned in my retirement papers because I didn't want to make that kind of a decision while I was in such a crazy state of mind. I didn't want it to be an emotional decision.

Circling back to the lifespan theory of control, it is positioned that secondary control is defined by behaviour addressing one's mental states and emotions (Schulz & Heckhausen, 1996). Emotions signal the relevance and meaning of events relative to a person's needs and goals. Emotions could have the potential to enhance individuals' capacities for choice and authenticity, just like in the context of career transition for athletes. In order to protect motivational resources for goal achievement when it is readily available, individuals need to regulate their internal responses to experiences of failure and loss (Heckhausen & Schulz, 1993, 1995). Among such secondary-control processes are those that help the individual to disengage from a goal, reengage in a different goal, and/or regulate their emotions. Roth et al., (2019) have recently contributed to the growing literature of self-determination theory (SDT) by presenting three general types of emotional regulation processes explaining how activities people are engaged in can influence what emotions they have, when they have them, and how these emotions are expressed (Calkins & Hill, 2007; Gross, 1998). Unfortunately, not all emotion regulation styles are equally valuable and differ systematically in the quality and depth processing of emotions, and in their consequences. Integrative emotion regulation has been described as the exemplar of emotion regulation styles and propose that people must first be receptive to their emotions and take interest in their experiences and their meaning (Roth et al., 2018; Ryan et al., 2006). Yet, since emotions are understood in SDT as an important source of information (LeDoux, 1995), that information can sometimes be experienced as sources of pressure, threat, or external control, in which case they may be reacted to with suppressive emotion regulation (Hodgins & Knee, 2002; Roth, et al., 2019), the second type of emotion regulation. Even more problematic is the third type of emotion regulation, namely emotion dysregulation. When strong emotions are experienced as overwhelming, individuals can get dysregulated (Ryan, 2005), especially if the event contributing to the impact of these emotions has disrupted and threatened the integrity and identity of the individual (Roth, et al., 2019). Therefore, emotions can sometimes be obstacles to effective self-regulation and psychological wellbeing.

## 1.9.1 Integrative Emotion Regulation

Integrative emotion regulation (IER) is a non-judgmental, receptive attention to one's emotional experience (Brown & Ryan, 2003). It entails individuals to volitionally explore their emotional experience, its relations, and its significance for other aspects of one's self, such as goals, values, preferences, and decision-making (Roth et al., 2018; Schultz & Ryan, 2015). Emotions are, in other words, actively explored and brought into awareness, without being flattened, minimized, or ignored, as to better grasp their meaning and importance (Roth, et al., 2019). IER allows for greater autonomous regulation and the positive consequences associated with it (Schultz & Ryan, 2015) because it helps individuals make informed choices. Individuals are in a better position to volitionally express or withhold their emotions with respect to subsequent actions (Ryan et al., 2005; Kim, et al., 2002). IER has been found to promote greater reflection

(Roth, 2018), authenticity, openness to experience, and overall greater wellbeing (Brenning et al., 2015).

### 1.9.2 Suppressive Emotion Regulation

When emotions are experienced as pressuring or threatening, people often respond by attempting to control how they feel by ignoring, avoiding, and hiding their negative emotions. Suppressive emotion regulation (SER), can therefore occur early in an emotional sequence because emotions are perceived as evaluative or even dangerous. As a result, the emotion is not fully brought to awareness and, unlike IER, there is little inner exploration of the emotion and the information that accompanies it (Roth, et al., 2019). Decision-making could therefore be impacted. Furthermore, because the emotional experience is not openly attended to, it may well resurface, causing rumination (Thomsen et al., 2011), anxiety, and eventually depression, as emotion suppression has been linked with higher levels of depression (Berenbaum et al., 2012).

# 1.9.3 Emotion Dysregulation

Emotional dysregulation occurs when emotions are experienced as overwhelming and disorganizing. Whereas both SER and IER involve being active towards our emotions, whether to suppress them or bring them to awareness, emotional dysregulation is a state in which people feel unable to manage their emotions (Roth, et al., 2019). When dysregulated, the individual experiences little choice in behaviour, interested reflection, and decision-making concerning actions or coping. In such cases, emotions interfere with effective functioning because of their overpowering nature. They are often expressed in unmodulated and impulsive ways, or, alternatively, may be withheld

(Roth, et al., 2019). Emotion dysregulation has been associated with greater subjective distress, subjective ill-being (Roth et al., 2009), self-harming behaviour (Emery et al., 2016), and relational tensions (Roth & Assor, 2012).

Emotion regulation could explain why obsessive and harmonious passion lead to their respective outcomes on disengagement and reengagement. Passion entails a part of emotion regulation (Vallerand et al., 2003; Vallerand, 2015; Rip et al., 2006) and thus could potentially contribute to the goal-regulation process when athletes deal with success, failure, and, in this particular study, career transition. Part of the current research program examines how athletes' emotion regulation types are linked to their goal-regulation processes. Research has yet to investigate these relationships, therefore, Study 3 will contribute to the existing literature by expanding the knowledge on integrative emotion regulation, it's linked to the dualistic model of passion, and how these relationships might play a role in protecting athletes' wellbeing in a context of career transition. By understanding the positive role of emotions in the integrative regulation of behaviour, we can better understand what is optimal to protect athletes' wellbeing during their career transition.

### 1.10 Research Program

The aim of the present research program was to examine the role of harmonious and obsessive passion on individuals' goal-adjustment processes and capacities. Specifically, three objectives were pursued: (1) understanding the goal-regulation process and how reengagement after transitioning out of sports could promote wellbeing for athletes, (2) examining the unique role of passion in the goal-adjustment processes in athletes' career transition process, and (3), investigating the role of

emotion regulation in the goal-adjustment processes and passion relationships, during athletes' career transition. Three studies concluded to achieve these objectives.

Study 1 investigated the moderating effect of goal reengagement on the relationship between disengagement from sports-related goals and athletes' wellbeing. Study 2 explored whether passion for sports influence the goal-adjustment responses of athletes in a context of athletic career transition. Finally, Study 3 explored the mediating role of integrative emotion regulation in the relationship between passion and the ease of disengagement and reengagement when faced with career transition.

# CHAPTER II

# EMPIRICAL STUDIES

The first chapter presented the theoretical background and the goals of this dissertation. The present chapter describes the three empirical studies that were conducted to achieve these objectives. Specifically, the hypotheses, the methods, results, and short discussions are presented for each of these studies.

## 2.1 Study 1

Using a cross-sectional study design, the first study aimed at determining the unique role of goal reengagement in protecting athletes from the negative influence on satisfaction with life of goal disengagement from sports in a career transition process. Based on the existing literature, the following hypotheses were tested:

- H1a: Goal disengagement will be negatively related to life satisfaction;
- H1b: Goal reengagement will be positively related to life satisfaction;
- H1c: Goal reengagement will moderate the relationship between goal disengagement and life satisfaction, such that goal reengagement will diminish the negative relationship of goal disengagement with life satisfaction.

# 2.1.1 Method

# 2.1.1.1 Participants

Participants (N = 106; 67% male) were recruited from the athletics department at a large urban university in Canada. The undergraduate athletes were varsity or club competitive athletes from the basketball, soccer, football, hockey, and rugby teams. Detailed participant demographics are listed in Table 2.1. In order to reduce variance in the sample in terms of goal-regulation opportunities, participants were restricted to being enrolled (86.7% full-time) in their first university degree and between the ages of 18 and 25 years (M = 21.11, SD = 1.70). Most participants were born in Canada (81.6%), self-identified as white (85.8%), and were varsity athletes (93.3%).

Table 2.	l Participant	demographics
----------	---------------	--------------

		Range	М	SD	%
Sports					
•	t which they began ipating in their sport	4 - 22	10.50	4.45	
Varsit	y athletes				93.3
Team	sport				95.3
General					
Age		18-25	21.11	1.70	
Male					67.0
Famil	y income under 100K				33.0
Enroll	ed full time in school				86.7
Emplo	byed part-time				53.8
Single	;				49.5

#### 2.1.1.2 Procedure

Student athletes were recruited from the athletics department at a Canadian university. Coaches of the men's and women's university teams were first contacted by the researcher in order to meet with the teams and explain the research project. The coaches then received the survey link to forward to the athletes who showed an interest in participating. The survey program allowed participants to save their progress and complete the survey in multiple sittings. Prior to starting the survey, participants gave informed consent. Participants received a \$10 gift card as compensation for participating in the study and entered a draw for a \$100 gift card at the campus bookstore. The project was approved by the university's ethics committee.

#### 2.1.1.3 Measures

# 2.1.1.3.1 Hypothetical Goal Disengagement and Goal Reengagement

An adapted version of the Goal-Adjustment Scale (GAS; Wrosch et al., 2003b) measured goal disengagement and goal reengagement abilities. Before finishing the GAS, participants were asked to "Please describe an athletic goal or project you are currently pursing or will pursue in the future (not a past goal)." Follow-up questions assessed hypothetical goal disengagement and goal reengagement using the GAS. Question stem was as follows; "During their lives, people cannot always obtain what they want and are sometimes forced to stop pursuing the goals they have set. We are interested in understanding how you usually react when this happens to you. Please indicate the extent to which you agree or disagree with the following statements: If I have to stop practising my sport…". The goal disengagement subscale (four items) assessed participants' ability or openness to let go of their

athletic goal (e.g., "It would be easy for me to reduce my effort toward the goal"). The goal reengagement subscale (six items) assessed the extent to which participants would reengage in other meaningful attainable alternative goals (e.g., "I would seek other meaningful goals."). Respondents indicated their agreement with each item using a 5-point Likert scale (1 = almost never true to 5 = almost always true). Reliability scores for items of goal disengagement were deemed acceptable ( $\alpha = .60$ ) and excellent for goal reengagement ( $\alpha = .92$ ).

# 2.1.1.3.2 Life Satisfaction

The Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS; Diener et al., 1985) was used to measure participants' subjective wellbeing. The SWLS is a 5-item, self-report instrument that assesses global life satisfaction. Respondents rated to what extent they agreed with items (e.g., *I am satisfied with my life; If I could live my life over, I would change almost nothing*) on a 7-point Likert scale anchored at 1 (*strongly disagree*) and 7 (*strongly agree*). Reliability of the SWLS was satisfactory ( $\alpha$ =.87).

## 2.1.2 Results

## 2.1.2.1 Data Integrity

All analyses were conducted using SPSS version 22. Missing data analysis revealed that the missing data on the dependent variables was not significantly different than the non-missing data. There was 2.4% of missing at random data on the dependent variable. To fulfill the requirement of complete data set when using the ANOVA, the missing data imputation function of SPSS was used. Data screening revealed no out

of range values or outliers (univariate or multivariate). Normality was tested using the general rule that skewness should not be greater than the absolute value of 3 and kurtosis should not be greater than the absolute value of 10 (Field, 2013). Data on goal reengagement was negatively skewed (-3.84). To facilitate interpretation of the results and after visually inspecting the data, it was decided not to apply any transformations to the data. The fact that scores on goal reengagement are generally high, may be a characteristic of the student-athlete population (Guilmette et al., 2019). All variables met the assumption of linearity and homoscedasticity (p > .001). Finally, the assumption of multicollinearity (r < .70; see Table 2.2) and singularity were met.

Table 2.2 Pearson bivariate correlations between goal-regulation and wellbeing variables

	1	2	3
Disengagement	-	-32**	32**
Reengagement		-	.34**
Life Satisfaction			-

#### 2.1.2.2 Descriptive Statistics and Bivariate Correlations

Means and standard deviations for the study variables are presented in Table 2.3. One-way between subject analysis of variance (ANOVA) and chi-square tests of independence were conducted to assess group differences in demographic characteristics. Analyses of between groups variance revealed no mean differences in satisfaction with life based on socio-demographic variables.

-	М	SD
Disengagement	8.87	3.13
Reengagement	21.51	5.09
Life Satisfaction	24.65	6.19

Table 2.3 Means and standard deviations for goal-regulation, passion, and affect variables

Exploratory Pearson bivariate correlations were carried out to assess the relations between goal-regulation variables and satisfaction with life (see Table 2.2). All correlations and their corresponding significance values are reported in Table 2.2.

### 2.1.2.3 Main Analysis

A two-stage hierarchical multiple linear regression was conducted to test the hypothesis that hypothetical goal reengagement towards another goal moderates the relationship between hypothetical goal disengagement from a current sport-related goal and life satisfaction. In the first step, hypothetical disengagement from a current sport-related goal and hypothetical goal reengagement towards another goal was entered. Next, variables were standardized and an interaction term between goal disengagement, and goal reengagement was created. The interaction term between goal disengagement and goal reengagement was added to the regression model (Step 2).

Results revealed a significant main effect ( $R^2 = .17$ , F(2, 103) = 10.25, p < .001), such that goal disengagement was negatively related to life satisfaction ( $\beta = .24$ , p < .01), whereas goal reengagement was positively related to life satisfaction ( $\beta = .26 p < .01$ ). Results also revealed a significant goal disengagement by goal reengagement

interaction ( $\beta = .22, p < .05; \Delta R^2 = .045, F(1,102) = 5.86, p < .05$ ). Examination of the interaction plot (based on -1 to +1 standard deviations from the mean, see Figure 2.1) showed that as goal reengagement increased, the negative impact of disengagement from one's sport-related goals on athletes' life satisfaction was lessened. More specifically, the simple slope analysis revealed that disengaging from one's sport-related goal negatively predicts athletes' life satisfaction for those with low (t(106) = -3.53, p < .001) and average (t(106) = -2.52, p < .05) goal reengagement abilities, but not for those with high goal reengagement abilities (t(106) = .016, p = .99).



*Note.* \* *p* < .05

Figure 2.1 Moderation effect of goal reengagement on the relationship between goal disengagement and life satisfaction

# 2.1.3 Discussion

Results from the first study show that goal disengagement has a negative relationship with wellbeing, confirming that disengagement from an athletic career (e.g., Blinde & Stratta, 1992) can have a negative effect on the athlete's wellbeing, especially during stages of life when control opportunities for engagement are generally more readily available (Wrosch et al., 2000; Haase et al., 2013). Although disengagement from sports-related goals can sometimes take a toll on wellbeing, the present study takes it one step further by demonstrating that the possibility of goal reengagement in other alternatives goals can lower the negative effect of disengagement. As noted previously, goal reengagement may provide a sense of purpose after a self-relevant goal is let go, thereby preventing a person from experiencing feelings of aimlessness and emptiness (Carver & Scheier, 1999; Haase et al., 2013; Ryff, 1989). Therefore, when athletes are faced with retirement from their athletic career, reengaging in new goals could be a good way for athletes to get back on their feet.

Although studies in the past have shown that having a plan B and other non-athletic goals could facilitate the career transition process, no study had explored it in terms of the underlying goal-regulation mechanisms. Wrosch and colleagues (2003, 2007, 2011 & 2013), have posited that both goal disengagement and goal reengagement are beneficial for wellbeing when faced with an unattainable goal (Mens et al., 2014). Because athletes are trained to persevere in the face of defeat, disengagement could potentially be interpreted with the negative connotation of failure (Ntoumanis et al., 2014) and not seen as an advantageous goal-adjustment process that allows to free energy and resources for new goals (Haase et al., 2013; Heckhausen et al., 2010; Mens et al., 2014).

A study by Ntoumanis and colleagues (2014) showed that the longer it takes athletes to realize goal unattainability, the harder it becomes to disengage cognitively and emotionally from the pursued goal, despite the positive influence of reengagement. High-level athletes are not only motivated to practise their sport but they are also highly passionate about them. Unfortunately, passion is not always healthy as an enjoyable activity can sometimes become an obsession that disconnects a person from reality (Murray et al., 2020). Thus, Study 2 will examine the role of passion for one's sport (harmonious versus obsessive; Vallerand, 2015) in the goal-adjustment response of athletes.

# 2.2 Study 2

The second study aims at determining the role of passion (harmonious and obsessive) in goal-adjustment processes (goal disengagement and goal reengagement) and positive affect during an athletes' career transition. Specifically, the study will examine the interaction between goal reengagement and passion for sports and its moderating influence on the relationship between disengagement from sports and positive affect when faced with an unattainable athletic goal. In doing so, results from the present study will allow to better understand and differentiate the goal-adjustment responses of obsessive and harmoniously passionate athletes. It is hypothesized that athletes' goal-adjustment process will differ and be influenced by the type of passion they foster most for their sport.

Hence, we expect a three-way interaction between goal disengagement, goal reengagement and passion (harmonious and obsessive) (see Figures 2.2 and 2.3). See Annex B for specific hypotheses.



Figure 2.2 Hypothetical model of Study 2



Figure 2.3 Statistical model of Study 2

# 2.2.1.1 Participants

Participants (N = 174; 69.5% male) were recruited with the collaboration of the athletics department of several universities and CEGEPS in the province of Quebec. Other high-level athletes were recruited through federal and provincial athletic organizations. Most participants were student athletes (93.1%), and of those, half were university athletes (48.9%) from the basketball, soccer, football, hockey, and rugby teams. Participants were between the ages of 17 and 39 years (M = 21.10, SD = 3.39) and most participants were Canadian (81.3%). Detailed participant demographics are listed in Table 2.4.

	Range	М	SD	%
Sports				
Age at which they began participating in their sport	2 - 27	10.25	4.68	
Varsity athletes				48.9
Team sport				87.9
General				
Age	17-39	21.19	3.39	
Male				69.5
Income under 100K				55.8
Currently enrolled in school				93.1
Employed part-time				51.1
Single				64.4

#### 2.2.1.2 Procedure

Student athletes were recruited from both the men's and women's sports teams. Coaches were first contacted in order to meet with the teams and explain the research project. The researcher met with the teams who showed an interest in participating in the study. Athletes were then presented with a printed format of the survey at one of their team's practice meeting. Athletes filled the questionnaires on the spot and completed surveys were collected after practice. Prior to starting the survey, participants gave informed consent. Participants had a chance to win one of two prepaid visa gift cards of \$50 by participating in this survey. The study was approved by the university ethic's committee.

#### 2.2.1.3 Measures

# 2.2.1.3.1 Harmonious and obsessive passion

The Passion Scale (Marsh et al., 2013) was used to measure harmonious (e.g., "The new things that I discover with this sport allow me to appreciate it even more") and obsessive passion (e.g., "I have the impression that my sport controls me"), each assessed by six items on a 7-point response scale: 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 7 (*strongly agree*). Participants were asked, "While thinking of your main competitive sport and using the scale below, please indicate your level of agreement with each item." Results showed good reliability scores for both harmonious passion (HP:  $\alpha = .79$ ) and obsessive passion (OP:  $\alpha = .80$ ).

2.2.1.3.2 Predicted Goal Disengagement and Goal Reengagement Responses

Following the methodology previously used by Smith and Ntoumanis (2014), participants were asked to answer the Goal-Adjustment Scale (GAS; Wrosch et al., 2003b) in a prospective fashion to assess how they plan to handle their sport-related career transition. The GAS was adapted to assess the predicted ease of goal disengagement and goal reengagement, and participants responded to the following question: "When we have to stop doing an activity that we have invested a lot in, like a competitive sport for which we have set specific and high goals, we can react in different ways. On a scale from 1 (very unlikely) to 5 (very likely), please indicate how the following statements are likely to represent a reaction you may have when you will need to stop practising your competitive sport. When I will have to stop pursuing my main competitive sport..." The adapted goal disengagement subscale (five items) measured the extent to which participants predict they would reduce effort and commitment towards their sport participation (e.g., "It would be easy for me to reduce my effort toward my sport"). The goal reengagement subscale (five items) assessed the extent to which participants predict they would reengage in alternative goals (e.g., "I would seek other meaningful goals"). The current research results reported good reliability coefficients for scores on goal disengagement and goal reengagement (Cronbach alphas of .75 and .92 respectively).

### 2.2.1.3.3 Positive Affect

The Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS; Watson et al., 1988) was used to measure participants' subjective wellbeing. The PANAS assesses participants' general positive and negative affect. Participants answered the following question: *"This scale consists of a number of words that describe different feelings and*  emotions. Indicate to what extent you generally feel this way, that is, how you feel on average. Use the following scale to record your answers." Respondents rated to what degree they felt 10 positive (e.g., interested) and 10 negative (e.g., ashamed) affective states on a 5-point Likert scale anchored at 1 (very slightly/not at all) and 5 (extremely). Reliability for each subscale was satisfactory (PA:  $\alpha = .86$ ; NA:  $\alpha =$ .83). Since our hypotheses are concerned with wellbeing (not illbeing), only the positive affect subscale was used in subsequent analyses.

# 2.2.2 Results

### 2.2.2.1 Data Integrity

Data integrity and descriptive statistics were explored using SPSS version 22. Missing data analysis revealed that there was 1.7% of missing data on the dependent variable (positive affect). To fulfill the requirement of complete data set when using MPLUS, the Little MCAR's "Completed Individual Variables" function in SPSS was used to estimate the missing data. Missing data analysis revealed that the missing data on the dependent variable was not significantly different than the non-missing data ( $\chi^2 = 31.63$ , p = .96). Data screening revealed no out of range values. The univariate outliers were dealt with by replacing the outlier value with the next highest value within 3 standard deviation points from the mean (Kline, 2009, 2013). Normality was tested using the general rule that skewness should not be greater than the absolute value of 3 and kurtosis should not be greater than the absolute value of 10 (Field, 2013). Only one dependent variable violated the assumption of normality. Data on goal reengagement was negatively skewed (-3.83). To facilitate interpretation of the results and after visually inspecting the data, it was decided not to apply any transformations to the data. As seen in Study 1, the fact that scores on goal reengagement are generally high, may be a characteristic of the student-athlete

population (Guilmette et al., 2019). This will be discussed further in the discussion section of this paper. All variables met the assumption of linearity and homoscedasticity (p > .001). Furthermore, the assumption of multicollinearity (r < |.50|; see Table 2.2) and singularity were met (*Durbin-Watson* = 1.96). The P-P plot for the model suggested that the assumption of normality of the residuals was also respected. Finally, the Cook's Distance values were all well under 1, suggesting individual cases were not unduly influencing the model.

# 2.2.2.2 Descriptive Statistics and Bivariate Correlations

Means and standard deviations for the study variables are presented in Table 2.5. One-way between subjects' analysis of variance (ANOVA) and chi-square tests of independence were conducted to assess differences based on demographic characteristics. Analyses of between groups variance revealed no mean differences in the study variables (goal regulation, type of passion, and wellbeing) based on socio-demographic variables.

	М	SD
Goal-Regulation		
Disengagement	10.15	3.52
Reengagement	25.06	4.27
Passion		
Harmonious	32.66	5.33
Obsessive	23.05	7.69
Affect		
Positive	38.93	5.69

Table 2.5 Means and standard deviations for goal-regulation, passion, and affect variables

Exploratory Pearson bivariate correlations were carried out to assess the relations between the passion, goal regulation, and affect variables (see Table 2.6). Most correlations were consistent with the hypotheses, although some relations were inconsistent with the hypotheses. Specifically, goal disengagement was not significantly correlated with positive affect, and goal reengagement was not correlated with harmonious passion. All correlations and their corresponding significance values are reported in Table 2.6. All subsequent analyses were conducted using standardized scores. We concentrate on the three-way interactions, which are central to our study.

	1	2	3	4	5
Goal-Regulation					
1- Disengagement	-	.11	41**	47**	06
2- Reengagement		-	.03	21**	.26**
Passion					
3- Harmonious			-	.44**	.21**
4- Obsessive				-	05
Affect					
5- Positive					-

Table 2.6 Correlations between goal-regulation, passion, and affect variables

*Note.* \*\* p < .01 (two-tailed)

### 2.2.2.3 Main Analysis

A moderation analysis using *MPlus* version 8.3 (Muthén & Muthén, 2007) was conducted to understand whether the positive influence of goal reengagement during a career transition process (seen in Study 1) held true for athletes with both types of passion for sports. The hypothesized model comprised one exogenous variable (goal disengagement), three moderator variables (goal reengagement, harmonious passion, and obsessive passion for sports), and one endogenous variable (general positive affect). The model included direct paths from harmonious and obsessive passion, goal disengagement, and goal reengagement to positive affect and interactions between the moderator variables and the exogenous variable. The model was tested using bootstrapping to determine whether there was a double moderation effect between passion and goal reengagement. Bias-corrected bootstrap 95% confidence intervals were computed from 5,000 bootstrap samples.

Results showed that the three-way interactions of goal disengagement, goal reengagement, and passion (harmonious and obsessive) were significant ( $\beta = .24, p = .005$ ;  $\beta = -.26, p = .001$ , respectively). These results suggest that the moderating effect of goal reengagement on the goal disengagement—positive affect relationship was altered based on the type of passion athletes had for their sports.

Per the three-way interaction results, as *obsessive* passion increased, the positive moderating effect of goal reengagement diminished. On the other hand, as *harmonious* passion increased, the positive moderating effect of goal reengagement increased. These results indicate that goal reengagement, combined with high harmonious passion for sports, lessens the negative influence of goal disengagement on positive affect. Contrastingly, when combined with high obsessive passion for sports, goal reengagement *accentuates* the negative influence of goal disengagement on wellbeing. Hence, these findings suggest that passion for one's sport influences the goal disengagement process and its influence on athletes' wellbeing through its interaction with goal reengagement (see Table 2.7 for detailed results).

	В	SE	Р
Disengagement (A)	13	.08	.12
Reengagement (B)	.26	.08	.001**
Obsessive Passion (C)	18	.08	.03*
Harmonious Passion (D)	.20	.08	.02*
Interaction A <sup>x</sup> B	04	.07	.56
Interaction A <sup>x</sup> C	.27	.09	.003**
Interaction A <sup>x</sup> D	16	.09	.09
Interaction B <sup>x</sup> C	08	.09	.36
Interaction B <sup>x</sup> D	004	.08	.96
Interaction A <sup>x</sup> B <sup>x</sup> C	26	.08	.001**
Interaction A <sup>x</sup> B <sup>x</sup> D	.24	.09	.005**

Table 2.7 Moderation analysis of passion and goal reengagement on the relationship between goal disengagement and positive affect

Note. \* p < .05; \*\* p < .01

In order to visually represent the three-way interaction between passion, hypothetical goal reengagement and hypothetical goal disengagement, we used centred data and plotted results based on -1 to +1 standard deviations of the mean (see Figures 2.4 and 2.5). Examination of the interaction plot suggests that obsessive passion and goal reengagement interact to moderate the relationship between goal disengagement and positive affect, such that under high obsessive passion goal disengagement is negatively related to positive affect under conditions of high goal reengagement, but positively related to positive affect under conditions of low goal reengagement. Further, these two slopes differed significantly from each other (t=3.24, p = .001).

Contrastingly, for highly harmonious athletes goal disengagement is positively related to positive affect under conditions of high goal reengagement, but negatively related to positive affect under conditions of low goal reengagement. Further, these two slopes differed significantly from each other (t=2.10, p = .036). In other words, when confronted with an unattainable goal, athletes high in harmonious passion will benefit from disengaging from their goal and reengaging in a new goal whereas athletes high in obsessive passion don't benefit from this goal-adjustment process; reengaging in another goal while disengaging from their sport-related goal seems to foster more illbeing. Disengagement alone would seem to benefit obsessive athletes when faced with an unattainable goal, as suggested by the significant obsessive passion X disengagement interaction ( $\beta$ = .27, p = .003).



Figure 2.4 The moderating role of reengagement capacities on the disengagementpositive affect relationship under high harmonious and high obsessive passion for sports ; \*p < .05

# 2.2.3 Discussion

The present findings replicated the goal disengagement by goal reengagement interaction found in Study 1, but only for harmoniously passionate athletes. Specifically, results showed a positive three-way interaction on wellbeing when reengagement was coupled with harmonious passion for sports. Hence, when harmonious passion was involved, goal reengagement had a positive influence on the relationship between goal disengagement and positive affect. Similar to findings linking self-determined goal motives and goal regulation (Ntoumanis et al., 2014), it would seem that for athletes with a harmonious passion for sports, disengaging from an unattainable goal can have a positive influence on their wellbeing only if they have the capacity to reengage. Contrastingly, under the condition of obsessive passion for sports, it was found that 1) reengagement negatively moderates the relationship between disengagement and wellbeing, and 2) disengagement alone has a positive relationship with wellbeing. This set of findings suggests that for each passion type, there is a unique proper goal-adjustment process to follow in order to experience positive wellbeing while transitioning out of sport.

As this was the first study linking the dualistic model of passion and goal-regulation theory, these findings left us with multiple unanswered questions about the factors that could explain the differences between obsessive and harmonious passion in the use of goal regulation strategies. Therefore, we turned to the existing literature as an attempt to identify possible variables that could account for these differences. Studies on athletes' responses to unattainable goals had considered rumination (Ntoumanis et al, 2014), feelings of embarrassment (Vallerand, 2015), self-doubt (e.g., Lafrenière et al., 2008), guilt (Verner-Filion et al., 2014), and anxiety (Vallerand et al., 2006) as potential factors that could influence athletes' use of adaptive goal-regulation strategies. Other studies investigating the dualistic model of passion in the sports context had

identified that passionate athletes had strong emotional reactions to success and failures. Taken together, these studies underlined the importance of considering emotional reactivity when studying passionate athletes (Vallerand, 2015; Verner-Filion et al., 2018). Hence, it seemed plausible that distinct emotional pathways could account for harmonious and obsessive passions' own optimal goal-adjustment process. As our first two studies were rooted in self-regulation theories, our third study aimed to pursue the research on emotional reactivity in passionate athletes by including emotion regulation variables to explain why obsessive and harmonious passions require distinct goal-adjustment strategies in order to transition out of sport successfully.

## 2.3 Study 3

This third study seeks to better understand the differences seen in Study 2 between obsessive and harmonious passion for sport on the goal-adjustment processes of athletes. Specifically, the present study posits that distinct emotional pathways could account for the different optimal goal-adjustment processes between obsessive and harmonious athletes. Hence the present study tested a model, in which, emotion regulation can explain the differences in goal-regulation capacities between obsessive and harmoniously passionate athletes (see Figure 2.5). See Annex B for specific hypotheses.



Figure 2.5 Hypothetical model of the relationships between passion, goal-adjustment, and emotion regulation.

2.3.1 Method

# 2.3.1.1 Participants

Participants (N = 132; 72.7% female) were recruited with the collaboration of the athletics department of several universities, CEGEPS, and sports association in the province of Quebec. Many participants were cheerleaders (32.6%) and from a variety of other sports (ex.: swimming 12.9%; volleyball 9.1%; soccer 8.3%). Participants

were between the ages of 18 and 38 years (M = 22.22, SD = 2.70) and most participants had been practising their sport for about 10 years (M = 9.87, SD = 5.28). Detailed participant demographics are listed in Table 2.8.

	Range	М	SD	%
Sports				
Number of years participants have been practicing their sport	1-26	9.87	5.27	
Varsity athletes				48.9
Team sport				87.9
General				
Age	18-38	22.22	2.70	
Female				72.7
Planned to retire in the next year				32.6
Participants who think they will retire by choice				73.5

## Table 2.8 Participant demographics

# 2.3.1.2 Procedure

Student athletes were recruited from both the men's and women's sports teams. Coaches and head of sports departments were contacted through email by the research team in order to explain the research project. The information concerning the project including a survey link was then forwarded to the athletes by their coaches. Prior to starting the survey, participants who were interested in participating gave their informed consent through the online platform. This research project was approved by the university's ethics committee.

#### 2.3.1.3 Measures

# 2.3.1.3.1 Harmonious and obsessive passion

As in Study 2, the two-factor Passion Scale (Marsh et al., 2013) was used to measure harmonious and obsessive passion in Study 3. Results showed good reliability scores for both harmonious passion (HP:  $\alpha = .70$ ) and obsessive passion (OP:  $\alpha = .82$ ).

# 2.3.1.3.2 Integrative Emotional Regulation

The integrative emotion regulation scale (Roth et al., 2009) was used to measure three types of emotion regulation (integrative, suppressive, and dysregulation), assessed by 20 items on a 7-point response scale, anchored from 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree). Participants were asked, "The next few statements are about how you perceive and experience negative emotions. Indicate your level of agreement with each of the statements according to the scale below." Results showed good reliability scores for all three subscales (Integrative:  $\alpha = .86$ ; Suppressive:  $\alpha = .88$ ; Dysregulation:  $\alpha = .75$ ). The integrative emotion subscale measured the extent to which participants are able to be receptive and take interest in their emotions (e.g., "Sometimes experiencing negative emotions helps me understand important things about myself."). The emotion suppression subscale assessed the extent to which participants see their emotions as a potential threat and try to control them by suppressing them from awareness (e.g., "I try to ignore my negative emotions."). Finally, the emotion dysregulation subscale assessed the extent to which participants view their emotions as being overwhelming and overpowering mostly because they interfere with their effective functioning (e.g., "My ability to function decreases significantly when I experience negative emotions.").

2.3.1.3.3 Predicted Goal Disengagement and Goal Reengagement Responses

As in Study 2, the Goal-Adjustment Scale (GAS; Wrosch et al., 2003b) was used in a prospective fashion to assess how athletes plan to handle their sport related career transition. The current research results reported good reliability coefficients for scores on goal disengagement and goal reengagement (Cronbach alphas of .81 and .83, respectively).

# 2.3.2 Results

### 2.3.2.1 Data Integrity

Data integrity and descriptive statistics were explored using SPSS version 26. There were no missing data on the dependent variables (goal disengagement, goal reengagement). Data screening revealed no out of range values. The univariate outliers were dealt with by replacing the outlier value with the next highest value within 3 standard deviation points from the mean (Kline, 2009, 2013). Normality was tested using the general rule that skewness should not be greater than the absolute value of 3 and kurtosis should not be greater than the absolute value of 10 (Field, 2013). All variables were normally distributed. All variables met the assumption of linearity and homoscedasticity (p > .001). Furthermore, the assumption of multicollinearity (r < |.50|; see Table 2.2) and singularity was met. The P-P plot for the model suggested that the assumption of normality of the residuals was also respected. Finally, the Cook's Distance values were all well under 1, suggesting individual cases were not unduly influencing the model.

Means and standard deviations for the study variables are presented in Table 2.9. Oneway between subjects' analysis of variance (ANOVA) and chi-square tests of independence were conducted to assess differences based on demographic characteristics. Analyses of between groups variance revealed no mean differences in goal regulation, emotion regulation, and type of passion based on socio-demographic variables (p > .05).

	M	SD
Passion		
Harmonious	33.49	4.30
Obsessive	22.08	7.75
Emotion Regulation		
Integrative	37.49	7.04
Suppressive	27.66	9.10
Dysregulation	22.76	4.67
Goal-Regulation		
Disengagement	10.58	3.65
Reengagement	25.86	3.21

Table 2.9 Means and standard deviations for passion, emotion regulation, and goal regulation

Exploratory Pearson bivariate correlations were carried out to assess the relations between the passion, goal-regulation and emotion regulation (see Table 2.10). Most correlations were consistent with the hypotheses, although some relationships were inconsistent with the hypotheses. Specifically, similarly to Study 2, goal reengagement was not correlated with harmonious passion. Also, although obsessive passion was not

correlated with goal reengagement, it was negatively correlated with goal disengagement. Because suppressive emotion regulation did not correlate with any of the passion variables, it was not included in the hypothesized model. All subsequent analyses were conducted using standardized scores.

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Passion							
1- Harmonious	-	.25**	.25**	06	09	13	.16
2- Obsessive		-	.08	.14	.25**	35**	13
Emotion Regulation							
3- Integrative			-	18*	03	.11	.26**
4- Suppressive				-	01	11	19*
5- Dysregulation					-	28**	.04
Goal-Regulation							
6- Disengagement						-	.26**
7- Reengagement							-

Table 2.10 Correlations between passion, emotion regulation, and goal-regulation

*Note.* \*\* *p* < .01 (two-tailed)

### 2.3.2.3 Main Analysis

A path analysis was tested using *AMOS* version 26 (Arbuckle, 2019) to test whether emotion regulation could explain the relationships between passion and goal-regulation variables. The hypothesized model comprised two exogenous variables (harmonious and obsessive passion for sports), two mediator variables (integrated emotion regulation and dysregulation), and two endogenous variables (measures of goal disengagement and goal reengagement abilities). The model included direct and indirect paths from harmonious and obsessive passion for sports to athletes' goal-adjustment abilities through emotion regulation. The covariances were allowed between harmonious and obsessive passion, goal-regulation variables, and emotion regulation variables. The model was tested using maximum likelihood estimation with robust standard errors (MLR estimation). The hypothesized path analysis is presented in Figure 2.5.

The goodness-of-fit was assessed using four indices: the Comparative Fit Index (CFI), the Normed Fit Index (NFI), the Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA), and the Standardized Root Mean Square Residuals (SRMR). Values above .90 and .95 for the CFI and NFI indicate a satisfactory and excellent fit, respectively (Hoyle, 1995), and values of .08 or less for the RMSEA and SRMR was deemed acceptable (Browne & Cudeck, 1993).

The model provided good fit to the data. The CFI was .979; NFI was .958; RMSEA was .074; and SRMR was .036. The chi-square result was nonsignificant,  $\chi^2$  (2, N = 132) = 3.44, p = .18, which indicated that there was a good fit between the predicted model and the observed data. No post-hoc modifications were made because of the goodness of fit of the data to the model. All but one indirect effect confirmed our initial hypotheses; emotion dysregulation did not mediate the relationship between obsessive passion and goal reengagement. Results are summarized in Figure 2.6.


*Note.* Dotted lines represent non-significant relationships at p > .05

Figure 2.6 Results of path analysis Study 3

#### 2.3.2.4 Direct and Indirect Effects

Results revealed that there were significant direct effects between all variables except harmonious passion and goal disengagement (p = .15), as well as between emotion dysregulation and goal reengagement (p = .18). We used bootstrapping to determine whether emotion regulation mediated the paths between passion and goal-adjustment. Bias-corrected bootstrap 95% confidence intervals were computed from 5,000 bootstrap samples. Confidence intervals indicate significant mediation when they exclude zero. As per indirect effects, most hypotheses were validated by the results. The relationship between obsessive passion and goal disengagement was significantly mediated by emotion dysregulation ( $\beta = -.05$ , SE = .028, p = .009, 95% CI [-.123 - 011]). The relationship between harmonious passion and both goal reengagement and goal disengagement were significantly mediated by emotion integration ( $\beta_{reengagement} = .06$ , SE = .03, p = .005, 95% CI [.014, .138];  $\beta_{disengagement} = .04$ , SE = .026, p = .030, 95% CI [.003, .107]). Contrastingly to our hypothesis, the relationship between obsessive passion and goal reengagement was not mediated by emotion dysregulation ( $\beta = .028$ , SE = .025, p = .112, 95% CI [-.008, .094]), but there was a significant direct effect of obsessive passion on goal reengagement ( $\beta = .223$ , SE = .087, p = .010).

#### 2.3.3 Discussion

Results show that harmonious and obsessive passion are differentially related to goal-adjustment and emotion regulation processes. More specifically, harmonious passion is positively related to goal disengagement and goal reengagement through emotion integration. Hence, having an integrated emotion regulation style that comes with harmonious passion, may explain why athletes embedded with such a passion tend to let go and move on from their unattainable goals more easily when their athletic goal becomes unattainable. The relationship between obsessive passion and goal regulation is slightly different. In terms of relationship with emotion regulation, obsessive passion for sports was only related to emotion dysregulation. The negative relationship between obsessive passion and goal disengagement was explained by the fact that obsessively passionate athletes become emotionally dysregulated whenever they are confronted with the possibility of having to let go of their goals. We can therefore understand from the results that obsessively passionate individuals might be more likely to be emotionally reactive before processing the emotional information and use it to self-regulate like their harmoniously passionate counterparts. These findings are consistent with Vallerand (2015) and Verner-Filion and colleagues (2018) who pointed

out that obsessive athletes might be more reactive to retirement from sport, as well as having greater emotional reactivity to the experiences of success and failure in sport compared to harmoniously passionate athletes. Although the present findings suggest that having an obsessive passion for sports might make it harder to disengage, results from Study 2 suggest that disengagement would help obsessive athletes to maintain their wellbeing when faced with an unattainable goal. Contrastingly, emotion dysregulation did not mediate the negative relationship between obsessive passion and goal reengagement. As the negative relationship between obsessive passion and reengagement cannot be explained by emotion regulation or a lack thereof, more research should investigate this relationship. Knowing why reengagement when faced with unattainable goals has such a negative connotation for obsessive athletes could help identify the proper adjustment process for these athletes during career transition.

## CHAPTER III

#### GENERAL DISCUSSION

This final chapter concludes the present dissertation. First, an overview of the results is provided, accompanied by a discussion of the results' theoretical contributions to the literature of goal regulation, passion, and emotion regulation theories. Next, the limitations of the three studies will be presented, followed by practical implications of the findings and future research suggestions. Finally, a conclusion underlines the complexities of the career transition process and stresses the importance of promoting a balanced lifestyle for high-level athletes.

### 3.1 Overview of the results & theoretical implications

#### 3.1.1 Goal-adjustment process and wellbeing

The primary purpose of the present dissertation was to understand the mechanisms behind passionate athletes' career transition through the lens of goal-regulation theory. So far, the literature has posited that there are two outcomes of goal-adjustment based on the developmental life stage of a person and on the availability of resources for goal engagement. First, disengagement and reengagement have been shown to be beneficial for wellbeing when faced with an unattainable goal (Wrosch et al., 2003, 2007, 2011, & 2013; Mens et al., 2014), as pursuing commitment of time, effort, and energy

towards an unattainable goal could quickly deplete energy and create feelings of discouragement and failure. Second, previous studies have noted exceptions to this statement in younger stages of life when opportunities for goal-achievement have been shown to be more readily available (Wrosch et al., 2013). Disengaging could therefore be detrimental if a goal is let go when goal-achievement is still possible, in which case the lack of perseverance precludes them from experiencing success and could create feelings of cowardness and failure.

This dissertation's first study showed that athletes' disengagement from their sports-related goals is negatively linked to their wellbeing. Because athletes are trained to persevere in the face of adversity, disengagement could be interpreted as failure or defeat (Ntoumanis et al., 2014). Therefore, athletes might not see disengagement as an advantageous goal-adjustment process that allows to free energy and resources for new goals (Haase et al., 2013; Heckhausen et al., 2010; Mens et al., 2014), but instead view it as a threat to the integrity of their identity and ambitions (Ntoumanis et al., 2014). Moreover, these results substantiate that disengagement from an athletic career can have a negative effect on the athlete's satisfaction with life (e.g., Blinde & Stratta, 1992), especially during these stages of life when energy and personal resources make it easier to stay engaged towards their athletic goals (Wrosch et al., 2000; Haase et al., 2013). Finally, these results also parallel the non-normative career transition literature that states that an unplanned retirement from sports due to a career-ending injury or deselection is more difficult than a normative career transition (Stambulova & Wylleman, 2014). Non-normative transitions are less predictable, thus often associated with stress in relations to the lack of control on the outcome of the athletic career (Wylleman et al., 2004). Often times in a non-normative career transition, the athlete has not yet come to terms with the fact that, although the resources to achieve his or her goals might still be available, the opportunities to do so are no longer.

Contrastingly, the predictability of normative transitions usually creates opportunities for athletes to prepare and plan for new ventures to which direct their time and energy. Studies in the past have shown that having a plan B and other non-athletic goals could facilitate the career transition process. The present dissertation was the first study to explore this hypothesis in terms of the underlying goal-regulation mechanisms of student athletes. While disengagement from sports-related goals can take a toll on wellbeing, the current study took it one step further by demonstrating that the possibility of reengagement in other alternatives goals can lower the negative effect of disengagement. As noted previously, goal reengagement may provide a sense of purpose after a self-relevant goal is let go, thereby preventing a person from experiencing feelings of aimlessness and emptiness (Carver & Scheier, 1999; Haase et al., 2013; Ryff, 1989). Therefore, when athletes are faced with retirement from their athletic career, especially at a young age, reengaging in new goals could be a good way for athletes to get back on their feet.

#### 3.1.2 Role of Passion for Sport in the Goal-Adjustment Process

The second purpose of the present dissertation was to unpack the role that passion for sports might play in facilitating or hindering the goal-adjustment responses of athletes when faced with career transition. Previous studies have explored the relationships between motivation for sports and goal-adjustment abilities of athletes (e.g., Smith & Ntoumanis, 2014). This research program looked to further develop this line of research by arguing that athletes are not only highly motivated to practise their sport, they are passionate about their sport. Indeed the concept of passion represents an important source of motivational energy that leads passionate athletes to dedicate themselves fully to their sport (Vallerand et al., 2008). Thus, the proposed research program aimed to substantiate the use of goal-adjustment responses (i.e., disengagement and

reengagement: e.g., Wrosch et al., 2003a) in the context of passion. Since passionate athletes tend to persist in the face of obstacles (Vallerand et al., 2008), but tend to persevere differently depending on the type of passion (harmonious versus obsessive; Rip et al., 2006; Vallerand, 2015), investigating how the goal-adjustment process operates in a context of harmonious and obsessive passion toward sport appeared to be an important research avenue to better understand athletes' career transition. Findings from the second study permitted to distinctly identify how harmonious and obsessive passion modulates athletes' goal-adjustment process when the time calls for it.

A significant two-way interaction between obsessive passion and goal disengagement was found such that under obsessive passion, goal disengagement was positively related to wellbeing. This result is a first finding pointing to the active role of passion in the goal-regulation process, as it suggests that athletes embedded with an obsessive passion towards their sport could benefit from disengaging from unattainable goals. Hence, goal-disengagement can facilitate wellbeing, when obsessive passion is at play. The same two-way interaction was not found to be true for harmonious passion. These results suggest that in order to pinpoint the proper goal-adjustment process, one that is related to wellbeing for all athletes, one must consider the motivational pull towards their athletic goals, because the proper combination of goal-regulation abilities will differ whether they are harmoniously or obsessively passionate about their athletic career.

In keeping with our higher order goal of identifying the recipe to facilitate the goal-adjustment process for high-level athletes in a context of career transition at a young age, we took our analyses further to investigate the role of passion for sport when both ingredients of the goal-regulation process are in the equation. Again, results suggest that *optimal* goal-regulation process varies depending on the type of passion for one's sport. For harmoniously passionate athletes, the relationship between

disengagement and affect was significant when accounting for the possibility of reengaging in new alternative goals. Specifically, the three-way interaction with harmonious passion revealed that as harmonious passion increased and the capacity for goal reengagement increased, goal disengagement became positively related to athletes' wellbeing. Hence, under high levels of harmonious passion, goal-reengagement appeared necessary to protect athletes against the negative impact of goal disengagement on their wellbeing. These results suggest that reengagement is a key factor for a successful career transition for athletes with high harmonious passion for their sport. According to the DMP, under high harmonious passion the activity is well integrated with other life domains (e.g., Bélanger et al., 2013; Vallerand, 2015) and thus allows for activities in other domains to fall back on and engage in. Hence, given the more flexible involvement characteristic of harmonious passion, reengagement seems to be easier in the context of a harmonious passion and can even allow for the development of a second passion. Given that they are harmoniously passionate, they should be able to adapt well to the situation and focus their attention and energy on another passionate activity when the situation requires it. Schellenberg and Bailis (2015) studied the influence of engaging in multiple passions on individuals' psychological wellbeing. They found that having at least one harmonious passion was linked to higher psychological wellbeing than having no harmonious passion at all. Furthermore, having two harmonious passions was linked to higher psychological wellbeing compared to having only one harmonious passion. Therefore, having more than one passion is not only possible but, if these passions are harmonious, it can be highly beneficial for people's psychological wellbeing. Moreover, results of ongoing research on the participation of high school students in sports show that sport's involvement in school could increase students' intrinsic motivation for school (R.J. Vallerand, personal communication, June 28, 2017; Shulruf, 2010). The structured environment provided by teachers and other students, combined with new possibilities of goal achievement in a new domain of interest, could be a good avenue for athletes to reengage in. Thus, athletes' career transition out of sport could potentially be smoother if athletes already

had a second source of passionate feelings towards an activity. Our results support these claims as they suggest that if the prospect of reengaging in other alternative goals is not available when harmonious passion for sports is high, then the lack of being able to derive pleasure from activity engagement could be detrimental to the wellbeing of highly harmonious athletes. Overall, these findings suggest that harmonious passion seems to be an optimal motivational foundation for positive career transition from sports.

Our results also showed a significant obsessive passion X disengagement X reengagement three-way interaction on athletes' wellbeing, such that under high levels of obsessive passion and high goal reengagement, goal disengagement was negatively related to wellbeing. Recall that the obsessive passion by goal disengagement interaction suggested that for individuals with an obsessive passion, disengagement was positively related to wellbeing. Hence, results from the three-way interaction suggest that for athletes with an obsessive passion, having the capacity to reengage negatively affected the positive impact of disengaging from an unattainable goal. Perhaps, as they disengage from their sport-related goal, obsessive athletes who have the ability to reengage feel guilty and are afraid to be perceived as having failed for not reinvesting their energy and resources into their initial athletic pursuit, even if it has become unattainable. According to Vallerand (2015), obsessively passionate individuals tend to mobilize more energy into the activity rather than let it go, which may eventually take a toll on their mental health (e.g., burnout) and negatively impact their wellbeing. When disengagement is inevitable, reengaging in another activity could become overwhelming, requiring more resources than what the individual has. Therefore, under high obsessive passion, reengagement could be detrimental to their wellbeing. It could be said that obsessive athletes are not able to manage both goal regulation responses at once. Obsessive athletes might also be more reactive to retirement from sport, especially if they are not retiring from their own volition (Vallerand, 2015). Combining results from this and previous studies, perhaps the thought of engaging in new alternative activities for highly obsessive athletes, especially after they have made the decision of letting go, might provoke new feelings of anxiety, guilt, and self-doubt (Verner-Filion et al., 2014; Vallerand, et al., 2006; Vallerand, 2015; Lafrenière et al., 2008), and would explain the negative influence of reengagement on the relationship between goal disengagement and general affect. Also, since obsessive athletes seem to be more reactive when disengaging, they may need more time to reengage; more time to treat, understand and manage their feelings before reengaging towards new meaningful goals.

Supporting these results, Verner-Filion and colleagues (2018) revealed that obsessive passion may be linked with greater emotional reactivity to the experiences of success and failure in sport compared to harmoniously passionate athletes. In their study, harmonious passion did not moderate the relationship of success or failure with affect, whereas obsessive passion did. These results suggest that athletes with high levels of obsessive passion might need to spend greater effort to regulate their emotions when faced with challenges (e.g., Hanin, 2007; Lazarus, 2000; Verner-Filion et al., 2018). Contrastingly, athletes with high harmonious passion are secure in their sense of self (Donahue et al., 2009; Lafrenière, et al., 2011), which is not contingent on outcomes related to the passionate activity, and are not led to react in a self-protective or highly sensitive manner to goal attainment failure (Bélanger, Lafrenière et al., 2013).

Therefore, the third aim of this dissertation was an attempt at understanding why obsessive and harmonious passion appears to have different optimal goal-adjustment process by investigating the role of emotion regulation.

#### 3.1.3 Passion, Goal-Adjustment, and Emotional Regulation

Results from our third study revealed that obsessive and harmonious passion for sports were differentially related to goal-adjustment processes through differing emotion regulation responses. On the one hand, harmonious passion was found to be positively related to goal disengagement and reengagement through integrated emotion regulation (IER). Because IER entails volitional exploration of the emotional experience in relations to a current situation, it would allow athletes to take in the significance of the career transition process, and its related emotional turmoil, in terms of its importance to other aspects of one's self, such as goals, values, and preferences (Roth et al., 2018, 2019; Schultz & Ryan, 2015). Athletes would therefore be in a better position to make informed decision about their goal-adjustments. Hence, the ability to successfully let go and move on from unattainable goals might be a result of integrated emotion regulation when it comes to harmoniously passionate athletes. These results parallel findings from previous studies linking autonomous motivation and goal regulation (Smith & Ntoumanis, 2014; Ntoumanis et al., 2014; Guilmette, 2015; Mulvihill, 2015; Mulvihill et al., 2018) and explain why even though harmoniously passionate athletes sometimes perceived messages of goal unattainability as threatening (Schellenberg & Bailis, 2019), they are still able to positively adapt their goal-regulation response when timing is appropriate.

The relationship between obsessive passion and goal regulation was found to be slightly different. Emotion dysregulation partially mediated the relationship between obsessive passion and disengagement. This result suggests that obsessively passionate individuals might find it more difficult to regulate their emotional reactions compared to their harmonious counterparts, which would negatively influence their goal-regulation abilities. Consequently, results from our proposed model suggest that having obsessive passion for sports might make it harder to disengage, even though disengagement has the potential to be beneficial for obsessive athletes (based on our results from Study 2). When combining these results with the findings of Study 2, our results substantiate the fact that doing the right thing is not always the easy thing to do. For passionate athletes, being faced with an unattainable goal could be highly detrimental for their wellbeing, but it might be harder for obsessive athletes to let go of their goals even if it could help ease the pain. These results substantiate the results from Rip and his colleagues (2006) that while harmonious passion is linked to positive self-regulation and little emotional suffering, obsessively passionate athletes are their counterparts as they tend to suffer for longer periods of time as they pursue their activity involvement rigidly even when the circumstances are not favourable to do so.

The negative relationship between goal reengagement and obsessive passion, on the other hand, was direct and not explained by emotion dysregulation when faced with an unattainable goal. Dysregulated emotions interfere with effective functioning because of their overwhelming nature. Since reengagement requires the identification and initiation of a new goal in the face of failure (Sheldon & Elliot, 1999; Ntoumanis et al., 2014), perhaps, in order to access this self-regulation process, athletes have to first integrate the information that is available to them. As dysregulated individuals experience little choice in behaviour, interested reflection, and decision-making concerning actions or coping, it is possible that dysregulation cannot be directly related to reengagement at all. Future research should investigate other variables that could potentially explain why it is harder for obsessive athletes to reengage in new goals.

#### 3.2 Studies Limitations & Future Directions

Despite the theoretical contributions of the present dissertation, some limitations of the three studies should be addressed in future research. First, self-report measures were

used to assess athletes' levels of goal-regulation abilities, which could be a potential source of response bias. Athletes were also never confronted to a real threat to their current athletic goal. Instead, they were presented with hypothetical scenarios of career transition and threat to goal achievement. This method was taken from previous studies on goal regulation abilities and therefore was considered appropriate for the purpose of our research (e.g., Wrosch et al., 2003a; Guilmette et al., 2019; Mulvihill et al., 2018; Ntounamis et al., 2014; Smith & Ntoumanis, 2014). Moreover, in an effort to limit the contribution of possible biases, the results talked about athletes' openness to goal regulation. Despite these possible biases, self-reports and beliefs about athletes' own abilities to goal regulate were considered appropriate because of the importance of people's subjective experiences in life (Diener, 1984) and how one's current belief about their reaction to a specific event might influence their actual reaction later on. Second, our findings did not allow for any causal interpretation. To obtain results that would allow such interpretations, future research should conduct experimental studies to examine the causal relations between goal disengagement, goal reengagement, and passion. Environmental factors of the pandemic created difficult conditions for any of the current studies to be prospective in nature. Given that the situation changes in the coming years, future studies should test the relationship between the variable of interests in a prospective study design. Moreover, longitudinally designed studies could be an appropriate avenue in the future to see the progression of the differences between obsessive and harmonious passionate athletes in terms of their use of goal-regulation responses, as well as their emotional responses to unachievable goals and career transition. Our results arose many questions about the long-term impact of reengagement for athletes with high levels of obsessive passion. Highly obsessive athletes might need to be encouraged to take the time to let go and grieve before they can reengage in alternative goals. Future research should explore these relationships longitudinally.

Third, Study 2 did not replicate the goal disengagement by goal-reengagement interaction found in Study1. Statistically, if the initial interaction differs a lot among the levels of a third variable, then it should be reasonable that the two-way interaction should not appear as significant (H. Leduc, personal communication, September 17, 2020). Because Study 2 accounted for the influence of a third variable (passion), and that the interaction between goal disengagement and reengagement differed across this third variable, then it was reasonable that the initial two-way interaction appeared nonsignificant.

Fourth, Study 3 did not account for suppressive emotion regulation because it was not found to be related to goal-regulation and passion variables. Previous studies linking goal motives and goal regulation variables found that only autonomous and amotivation were linked to goal regulation, but not controlled motivation (e.g., Smith & Ntoumanis, 2014; Guilmette, 2015). Our results therefore parallel these previous findings showing that suppressive emotion regulation was not related to goal regulation and passion for sports. We therefore did not account for it in our results.

Finally, issues related to the generalizability of the present findings to other participants and to other activities must be discussed. Samples of all three studies were mainly composed of undergraduate student athletes from Canadian Universities and Colleges who volunteered to participate in the study. Though some Olympian, professional, and international athletes participated in our studies, which allowed for a wider representation of the population under study. Future studies looking at the impact of career transition in high-level athletes would benefit from researching these concepts in more mature, and perhaps professional, athletes whose career transition might be much closer to being a reality and for which the impact of such a transition might have greater lifestyle implications. Additionally, this dissertation was the first to study the relationships between passion, goal regulation, and emotion regulation. Testing these relationships across the lifespan could give a better portrait of how opportunities for reengagement and emotional reactivity might play different roles according to life stages of athletes. Likewise, it would be important to understand how these relationships might be replicated across different domains and populations as their link to personal identity might be another important variable to consider.

#### 3.3 Overall Implications

A first implication of the present research is that it provides a better understanding of the goal-regulation process of athletes when faced with potential career transition. Although our first study confirmed that at a younger stage of life, such as is often the case for athletes' career transition, reengagement is beneficial to moderate the detrimental impact of disengagement on their satisfaction with life (Haase, et al., 2013), our second study nuanced this finding by specifying that within this group of highly motivated individuals, there are two modes of functioning. Our results therefore highlighted the importance of considering motivational factors that could determine the best course of action in goal-regulation processes for high-level athletes during their post-career transition. The first, more harmonious, mode of functioning is related to more positive integration of emotion regulation when faced with challenges, but also puts emphasis on the importance of continued activity engagement. The second, more obsessive, mode of functioning endures a greater emotionally dysregulated response to challenges, and would seem to benefit from being able to let go when goals become unattainable. The reengagement, on the other hand, did not seem beneficial for highly obsessive athletes as obsessively passionate individuals tend to mobilize more energy into the activity rather than let it go, and reengagement in a new activity may deplete their energy and resources. Also, perhaps as obsessively passionate individuals increasingly gain acceptance of disengagement and letting go, the more the idea of putting effort and energy into a new pursuit would seem like a burden. This would explain why reengagement was found to negatively influence the positive relationship between disengagement and wellbeing. Albeit these challenges, obsessively passionate athletes are not "doomed," they simply need to find their own positive way to process the transition. Perhaps processing the transition in a more sequential manner—that is, to disengage first before focusing their energy on new goals—might be the best way to protect the wellbeing of obsessive athletes during a career transition. Unfortunately, as they are faced with unattainable goals, obsessive athletes might become more emotionally dysregulated which would make it harder for them to disengage, even though it's the right thing to do for their wellbeing. Over time and support from their coaches, teammates, family and friends, the emotional dysregulation might subside, and they might become willing to let go of their athletic career, which would be beneficial for their wellbeing. Still, more time and acceptance might be needed before they can reengage and start focusing their energies on new meaningful goals.

Unfortunately, our results suggest that obsessively passionate athletes have a harder time disengaging because they are emotionally dysregulated when faced with unattainable goals, which would hinder the adaptive goal disengagement process. This is an important consideration for highly obsessive athletes who are facing career transition at a young age. Perhaps close friends, family members, and coaches could help athletes self regulate and disengage from their sport through need-supportive behaviours (e.g., autonomy support through providing choices in decision-making and acceptance), which could increase their overall wellbeing during career transition (Mulvihill et al., 2018).

Athletes are known to be highly motivated towards their sport in both intrinsic and extrinsic ways, which, paired with internal and external pressures and support, can transform into either types of passion for sport. Need-supportive behaviours by coaches

have been shown to increase autonomous motivation for sport and, consequently, wellbeing in athletes. Unfortunately, the demands of the sport environment are not always aligned in an autonomy supportive way. Consequently, the resultant passion type may be the upshot of an interaction effect between the personality profile of the athlete, the requisite commitments (e.g., preoccupation with the activity (Williams & Krane, 2001) and prolonged deliberate practice (Ericsson, 2003), the sport's environment (e.g., coach support; Mulvihill et al., 2018) and playing standard (Amiot et al., 2006; Sheard & Golby, 2009), and the effect of mediating variables such as intrinsic and extrinsic motivation for sport (e.g., Sheard & Golby, 2009; Vallerand, 2012). Highly competitive levels of sport come with pressure-inducing contingencies, which make athletes more vulnerable to developing obsessive passion (Sheard & Golby, 2009). Interestingly, research found that that obsessively passionate athletes adapt more easily to highly competitive sports environments, as defined by lower depression scores, positive affect, and satisfaction with life (Amiot et al., 2006). Perhaps because highly competitive environments promote a rigid persistence towards goals and involvement at the expense of other life domains, harmoniously passionate athletes might find themselves more in conflict with the increased engagement in the activity at the expense of other life pursuits (Séguin-Lévesque et al., 2003; Amiot et al., 2006). Combined with this dissertation's findings, it could be said that career transition could be harder for athletes who compete at higher levels as they tend to foster a more obsessive passion for their sport. Moreover, competitive playing standards could add to the complexity of disengagement for obsessive athletes as rigid persistence towards goal achievement would have been encouraged in their competitive environment. This highlights the importance of supporting high-level athletes in their disengagement process to help them reap its longer-term benefits. Finally, reengagement might protect harmoniously passionate athletes from negative impacts on wellbeing considering they can let go of the sacrifices they've made for their athletic career and more easily refocus on other life domains that have previously suffered or been neglected. These implications point to the importance of continuing research on high-level athletes and

the factors that may contribute to a successful career transition. Specifically, future research should investigate further the person-environment fit elements to the competitive environment of sports and how that may influence athletes' passion and goal regulation over time.

Overall, the present dissertation provided an interesting point of departure for future research in the area. Results paralleled many of the previous findings in the field of goal-regulation and self-determination theories and answered the call to extend the current literature on the importance of having alternative goals for successful development (e.g., Aspinwall & Richter, 1999; Wrosch et al., 2003a,b). In their articles on self-regulation of unattainable goals, Wrosch and colleagues (2003a,b) hypothesized that the impact of having multiple options may "facilitate subsequent adaptation to failure, loss, and abandoned goals by providing the person with back-up goals to pursue" (p. 1506). Results from the present thesis bring important nuances to this assertion, suggesting that the availability of multiple goals and interests may help with the goal disengagement process, but not in the same way for everyone. For harmoniously passionate athletes, maintaining interest and living a balanced life might support adaptive development such that both moving on and letting go are available regulation processes when faced with unattainable goals. For obsessively passionate athletes, on the other hand, our results suggest that although goal disengagement may be difficult, it seems to be essential for their wellbeing, and that reengagement might take a toll on their mental health (e.g., burnout) and negatively impact their wellbeing. Wrosch and colleagues (2003a,b) also pointed out that we "need to be sensitive to the possibility that the acquisition of new goals might be detrimental; that is, at some point, taking on new goals will deplete personal resources to such an extent that the person becomes stretched too thin" (p. 1506). This underlying principle coincides with our results and the literature on obsessive athletes (e.g., Vallerand, 2015). For obsessive athletes, it is possible that reinvesting energy into a new pursuit creates feelings of guilt

and anxiety about being perceived as having failed for not reinvesting their energy and resources into their initial athletic pursuit, even if it has become unattainable. For those obsessive athletes who manage to let go of their goals, immediate reengagement might not be appropriate as they might need time to process their emotions, restore their energy and sense of self, as reengagement was found to be linked with integrated emotions. Other possible explanations are perhaps that those who are ready to let go can't imagine replacing their goals, either because losing them in the first place was too painful or because they were unhappy with the obsessive nature of their pursuits. As athletes get older, the obsessive nature of highly competitive sports might not fulfill their needs as it previously did. With age, athletes' bodies might start to hurt and their joints and muscle might not respond the way they would need them to. Athletes might also relish a more balanced lifestyle and have increased interest in other life domains. Therefore, when the time comes to let it all go, disengagement might be the only viable option, at least for a while until their energy levels are no longer depleted and their drive and motivation for exciting new pursuit are restored (see short animated film "Dear Basketball" by Kobe Bryant, Glen Keane, and John Williams for inspiration and context).

#### CONCLUSION

Overall, the findings of the present dissertation add to the existing literature by suggesting that the answer to finding the proper goal-adjustment to career transition is not a "one size fits all." In fact, results show that the ideal answer to goal-adjustment considers the motivational pull of athletes towards their athletic goals, because the combination of goal-regulation abilities will differ whether they are harmoniously or obsessively passionate about their athletic career.

Because having a passion for an activity helps us persist towards goal achievement (Vallerand, 2015), passionate athletes do not tend to have high disengagement abilities, regardless of whether they are harmoniously passionate or obsessive about their sport (Schellenberg & Bailis, 2019). That being said, whereas harmonious passion has been related to the capacity to engage in multiple activities, live a balanced life, and maintain high levels of wellbeing, obsessive passion was often its counterpart by being linked to an obsession over one activity, contingent self-esteem, and burnout. It could therefore be said that obsessive athletes might be better off letting go of their obsessive goals, especially when these goals become unattainable.

This dissertation supported this argument by showing that the more obsessive athletes were about their sport, the more important disengagement abilities became in order to protect athletes from low wellbeing. In other words, encouraging greater ability to let go of unattainable goals would be beneficial for highly obsessive athletes. Unfortunately, obsessive athletes tend to be more reactive when faced with challenges and persist in their commitment and effort towards their goal. Implications of the present dissertation would suggest that obsessive athletes should be encouraged to take a step back when faced with challenges and practice understanding of their emotional experience in order to promote greater reflection (Roth, 2013), openness to adaptive goal regulation, and overall greater wellbeing (Brenning et al., 2015).

Contrastingly, the present dissertations' results highlighted the importance of integrated emotion regulation for harmoniously passionate athletes to help them accept disengagement from their sport-related goals. Moreover, it underscored the importance for harmoniously passionate athletes to lean on their abilities to engage in multiple activities when faced with an unattainable goal. Specifically, it was found that reengagement could protect harmoniously passionate athletes from the negative impact of goal disengagement during career transition.

While this dissertation has hopefully helped clarify the variables which might influence the career transition process of athletes, it has also created many more research avenues to explore the relationship between the variables of passion and goal-regulation.

## ANNEX A



Figure 1.1 Adaptative self-regulation of difficulty with goal attainment (Mens et al., 2014)

## ANNEX B

Study 2 specific hypotheses:

- H2a: Goal disengagement will be negatively related to positive affect;
- H2b: Goal reengagement will be positively related to positive affect;
- H2c: Obsessive passion will be negatively related to positive affect;
- H2d: Harmonious passion will be positively related to positive affect;
- H2e: When interacting with obsessive passion, goal reengagement will moderate the relationship between goal disengagement and positive affect, such that goal reengagement will boost the negative relationship between goal disengagement and positive affect;
- H2f: When interacting with harmonious passion, goal reengagement will moderate the relationship between goal disengagement and positive affect, such that goal reengagement will diminish the negative relationship of goal disengagement with positive affect.

Study 3 specific hypotheses:

- H3a: Obsessive passion will be positively related to emotion dysregulation
- H3b: Obsessive passion will be negatively related to disengagement;
- H3c: Obsessive passion will be negatively related to reengagement;
- H3d: Harmonious passion will be positively related to integrative emotion regulation;
- H3e: Harmonious passion will be positively related to reengagement;

- H3f: Harmonious passion will be negatively related to disengagement;
- H3g: Emotion dysregulation will be negatively related to disengagement;
- H3h: Emotion dysregulation will be negatively related to reengagement;
- H3i: Integrative emotion regulation will be positively related to disengagement;
- H3j: Integrative emotion regulation will be positively related to reengagement;
- H3k: Emotion dysregulation will mediate the relationship between obsessive passion and goal disengagement;
- H31: Emotion dysregulation will mediate the relationship between obsessive passion and goal reengagement;
- H3m: Integrative emotion regulation will mediate the relationship between harmonious passion and goal disengagement;
- H3n: Integrative emotion regulation will mediate the relationship between harmonious passion and goal reengagement.

## APPENDIX A

## SAMPLE CONSENT FORM

#### **General Information**

**Person in charge of the project** Maude Guilmette, B. Sc. Doctorate student in Psychology Université du Québec à Montréal guilmette.maude@courrier.uqam.ca

## **Purpose of the study**

The purpose of the current study is to investigate regulation in goal pursuits, passion, and career transition in athletes.

#### Procedures

I understand that to participate in the study, I must be:

Ages of 14 and over

I understand that participation in the study involves completing a series of questions about myself in an online survey. I understand that completion of the online survey should take between 20 and 35 minutes.

I understand that after having completed the survey, the research team may contact me again to complete similar surveys or invite me to participate in an in-person interview study.

### **Means of diffusion**

The results of this research will be published in a doctoral thesis and in a scientific article, which will be submitted to a scholarly journal. If you wish, the results of this research will be communicated to you when they become available.

#### **Risks and benefits**

There are no risks associated with your participation in this study.

One benefit of this study is that it will provide important information about athletes' goals and passion and how they are related to athletes' career transition.

I understand that as an added personal benefit, I will have the chance to win: 1 (one) of 2 (two) 50\$ visa gift cards.

I also understand that to qualify for the benefits outlined above, I must complete 90% of the survey items.

#### Anonymity and confidentiality

I understand that my participation in this study is confidential. All information I provide will be identified with a code number. Only individuals authorized by the principal investigator will have access to my personal data and the file linking the confidential code number to my name.

I understand that all study information and data will be stored on a secure, passwordprotected hard drive in the Department of Psychology at UQAM.

Questionnaires and consent forms will be destroyed 5 years after the last publication of the research results.

## Voluntary participation

I understand that my participation in this study is voluntary. I also understand that I am free to discontinue my participation at any time.

The project in which you are going to participate has been approved for the ethics of research involving human beings by the Research Ethics Committee for Student Projects (CERPE) of the Faculty of Social Sciences of UQAM. For any questions that can not be addressed to the Research

Directorate or to make a comment, you can contact the Chair of the Committee through the CERPE Coordination: cerpe4@uqam.ca, 514 987- 3636.

## Thanks

Your collaboration is important for the realization of this project and we would like to thank you.

## Signature

## Participant,

I acknowledge having read this form and voluntarily agree to participate in this research project. I understand that my participation in this research is entirely voluntary and that I may terminate it at any time without penalty of any form or justification.

Signature

### APPENDIX B

# SAMPLE OF DEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONS

- 1. How old are you (in years)?
- 2. Which of the following best describes your biological sex?
  - Male Female Other: \_\_\_\_\_
- 5. What is marital status? Single In common-law partnership Married Other
- 6. Are you studying: Full time Part time
- 7. Are you currently employed? No Yes, part time Yes, full time Yes, seasonally or temporarily
- 8. At what level do you practice your sport?
- 9. At what age did you become involved in your sport?

- 10. What is your main competitive sport?
  - Baseball Basketball Cross-country Golf Football Hockey Rugby Restling Ski Soccer Other (please specify) \_\_\_\_\_
- 11. How would you categorize your main competitive sport? Team Individual Mixed

12. In general, how many hours per week do you usually spend practicing your sport?

13. Do you anticipate a transition out of your main competitive sport in the next year?

- 14. If yes, for what reason (s)?
- 15. When you leave your sport, will you be retiering by choice?

## APPENDIX C

#### SCALES

### C.1. GOAL-ADJUSTMENT SCALE (Wrosch et al., 2003b)

When we have to stop doing an activity that we have invested a lot in, like a competitive sport for which we have set specific and high goals, we can react in different ways. On a scale from 1 (very unlikely) to 5 (very likely), please indicate how the following statements are likely represent a reaction you may have when you will need to stop practicing your competitive sport.

When I will have to stop pursuing my main competitive sport...

- a. It would be easy for me to reduce my effort toward my sport.
- b. I would find it difficult to stop trying to perform in my sport.
- c. I would stay committed to my sport for a long time; I couldn't let it go.
- d. It would be easy for me to stop thinking about my sport and let it go.
- e. I would think about other new goals to pursue.
- f. I would seek other meaningful goals.
- g. I would convince myself that I have other meaningful goals to pursue.
- h. I would tell myself that I have a number of other new goals to draw on.
- i. I would start working on other new goals.
- j. I would put effort toward other meaningful goals.

#### C.2. TWO-FACTOR PASSION SCALE (Marsh et al., 2013)

While thinking of your main competitive sport and using the scale below, please indicate your level of agreement with each item on a scale from 1 (Not agree at all) to 7 (Very strongly agree):

- a. This activity is in harmony with the other activities in my life.
- b. I have difficulties controlling my urge to do my activity.
- c. The new things that I discover with this activity allow me to appreciate it even more.
- d. I have almost an obsessive feeling for this activity.
- e. This activity reflects the qualities I like about myself.
- f. This activity allows me to live a variety of experiences.
- g. This activity is the only thing that really turns me on.
- h. My activity is well integrated in my life.
- i. If I could, I would only do my activity.
- j. My activity is in harmony with other things that are part of me.
- k. This activity is so exciting that I sometimes lose control over it.
- 1. I have the impression that my activity controls me.
- m. I spend a lot of time doing this activity.
- n. I like this activity.
- o. This activity is important for me.
- p. This activity is a passion for me.

# C.3. POSITIVE AND NEGATIVE AFFECT SCHEDULE (Watson et al., 1988)

This scale consists of a number of words that describe different feelings and emotions. Indicate to what extent you generally feel this way, that is, how you feel on the average. Use the following scale to record your answers.

From 1 (Very slightly or not at all) to 5 (Extremely):

Interested	Irritable
Distressed	Alert
Excited	Ashamed
Upset	Inspired
Strong	Nervous
Guilty	Determined
Scared	Attentive
Hostile	Jittery
Enthusiastic	Active

## C.4. SATISFACTION WITH LIFE SCALE (Diener et al., 1985)

Below are five statements that you may agree or disagree with. Please indicate your agreement with each item on a scale ranging from 1 (Strongly disagree) to 7 (Strongly agree).

In most ways my life is close to my ideal.

The conditions of my life are excellent.

I am satisfied with my life.

So far I have gotten the important things I want in life.

If I could live my life over, I would change almost nothing.

### C.5. INTEGRATIVE EMOTION REGULATION SCALE (Roth et al., 2009)

The next statements are about how you perceive and experience negative emotions. Indicate your degree of agreement with each statement based on a scale from 1 (Strongly disagree) to 7 (Strongly agree):

1. On some occasions, my negative emotions allowed me to understand the situation in which I was.

2. When I feel negative emotions, I can not focus on the other things I have to do.

3. I try to ignore my negative emotions.

4. When I experience negative emotions, I show it, even in situations where it is not appropriate.

5. Sometimes experiencing negative emotions allows me to understand important things about myself.

6. In any situation, I prefer not to express my negative emotions.

7. In situations where I feel negative emotions, I try to understand what it means about me and my situation.

8. Negative emotions often influence how I act, even if I do not want to act that way.

9. There have been occasions when talking about my negative emotions has helped me.

10. I do not show my negative emotions to others.

11. I try not to mention it when I feel negative emotions.

12. It's hard for me to control my negative emotions and I do not like the way they manifest themselves.

13. When I have negative emotions, I usually feel that I have little control over my behavior.

14. In situations where I am experiencing negative emotions, it is important for me to try to understand why I feel that way.

15. I almost always try not to express my negative emotions.

16. Generally, I try to ignore my negative emotions.

17. When I experience negative emotions, I almost always hide it so others can not notice it.

18. My ability to function (perform) decreases significantly when I experience negative emotions.

19. When I feel negative emotions, I usually try to understand the reasons behind it.

20. I seriously examine my negative emotions in order to understand their source.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Agergaard, S., & Ryba, T. V. (2014). Migration and Career Transitions in Professional Sports: Transnational Athletic Careers in a Psychological and Sociological Perspective. *Sociology of Sport Journal*, 31(2), 228–247. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ssj.2013-0031</u>
- Albion, M. J., & Fogarty, G. J. (2005). Career Decision Making for Young Elite Athletes: Are We Ahead on Points? *Australian Journal of Career Development*, 14(1), 51–63. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/103841620501400108</u>
- Alfermann, D. (2000). Causes and consequences of sport career termination. *Career Transitions in Sport: International perspectives*, 45–58.
- Alfermann, D., & Gross, A. (1997). Coping with career termination: it all depends on freedom of choice. In R. Lidor, & M. Bar-Eli (Eds.), *Proceedings of the ninth* world congress on sport psychology (pp. 65–67). Netanya: Wingate Institute for Physical Education and Sport.
- Alfermann, D., & Stambulova, N. (2007). Career transitions and career termination. In G. Tenenbaum & R. C. Eklund (Eds.), *Handbook of sport psychology* (pp. 712–733). John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Amiot, C. E., Vallerand, R. J., & Blanchard, C. M. (2006). Passion and Psychological Adjustment: A Test of the Person-Environment Fit Hypothesis. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 32(2), 220–229. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167205280250</u>
- Arbuckle, J. L. (2019). *IBM SPSS Amos User GuideVersion* (26.0). [Documentation]. IBM Software Group. <u>https://www.ibm.com/support/pages/spss-amos-26-documentation</u>.
- Aspinwall, L. G., & Richter, L. (1999). Optimism and self-mastery predict more rapid disengagement from unsolvable tasks in the presence of alternatives. *Motivation and Emotion*, 23(3), 221–245. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1021367331817

Bandura, A. (1997). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. Macmillan.
- Bélanger, J. J., Lafrenière, M.-A. K., Vallerand, R. J., & Kruglanski, A. W. (2013). When passion makes the heart grow colder: The role of passion in alternative goal suppression. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 104(1), 126– 147. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0029679</u>
- Berenbaum, H., Bredemeier, K., Thompson, R. J., & Boden, M. T. (2012). Worry, anhedonic depression, and emotional styles. *Cognitive Therapy and Research*, 36(1), 72–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10608-010-9329-8</u>
- Blinde, E. M., & Stratta, T. M. (1992). The "sport career death" of college athletes: Involuntary and unanticipated sport exits. *Journal of Sport Behavior*, 15(1), 3–20.
- Bourdeau, S., Houlfort, N., Dion-Cliché, F., Leduc, C., & Vallerand, R. (2017). *Polyamorous Passions: The Positive Side of Having Multiple Harmonious Passions*. [Conference presentation] 2017 EAWOP Meeting, Dublin, Ireland.
- Brenning, K., Soenens, B., Van Petegem, S., & Vansteenkiste, M. (2015). Perceived maternal autonomy support and early adolescent emotion regulation: A longitudinal study. *Social Development*, 24(3), 561–578. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sode.12107</u>
- Brewer, B. W. (1993). Self-identity and specific vulnerability to depressed mood. Journal of Personality, 61(3), 343–364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.1993.tb00284.x</u>
- Brewer, B. W., Van Raalte, J. L., & Linder, D. E. (1993). Athletic identity: Hercules' muscles or Achilles heel? *International Journal of Sport Psychology*, 24(2), 237–254.
- Briki, W. (2017). Passion, Trait Self-Control, and Wellbeing: Comparing Two Mediation Models Predicting Wellbeing. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00841</u>
- Brown, K. W., & Ryan, R. M. (2003). The benefits of being present: Mindfulness and its role in psychological well-being. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 84(4), 822–848. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.84.4.822</u>
- Browne, M. W., & Cudeck, R. (1993). Alternative ways of assessing model fit. In K. A. Bollen, & J. S. Long (Eds.), *Testing structural equation models* (pp. 136– 162). Newbury Park, CA: Sage.

- Calkins, S. D., & Hill, A. (2007). Caregiver Influences on Emerging Emotion Regulation: Biological and Environmental Transactions in Early Development. In J. J. Gross (Ed.), *Handbook of emotion regulation* (pp. 229–248). The Guilford Press.
- Carver, C. S., & Scheier, M. F. (1981). Attention and self-regulation: A Control-Theory Approach to Human Behavior. New York: Springer.
- Carver, C. S., & Scheier, M. F. (1990). Origins and functions of positive and negative affect: A control-process view. *Psychological Review*, 97(1), 19–35. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.97.1.19
- Carver, C. S., & Scheier, M. F. (1998). *On the self-regulation of behavior*. Cambridge University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/CB09781139174794</u>
- Carver, C. S., & Scheier, M. F. (1999). Stress, coping, and self-regulatory processes. In L. A. Pervin & O. P. John (Eds.), *Handbook of personality: Theory and research* (pp. 553–575). Guilford Press.
- Chartrand, T. L., & Bargh, J. A. (1996). Automatic activation of impression formation and memorization goals: Nonconscious goal priming reproduces effects of explicit task instructions. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 71(3), 464–478. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.71.3.464</u>
- Chow, B. C. (2001). Moving on? Elite Hong Kong Female Athletes and Retirement from Competitive Sport. Women in Sport and Physical Activity Journal, 10(2), 47–81. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/wspaj.10.2.47</u>
- Crook, J. M., & Robertson, S. E. (1991). Transitions out of elite sport. *International Journal of Sport Psychology*, 22(2), 115–127.
- Curran, T., Appleton, P. R., Hill, A. P., & Hall, H. K. (2011). Passion and burnout in elite junior soccer players: The mediating role of self-determined motivation. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 12(6), 655– 661.<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2011.06.004</u>
- Debois, N., Ledon, A., & Wylleman, P. (2015). A lifespan perspective on the dual career of elite male athletes. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, *21*, 15–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2014.07.011</u>
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2000). The "What" and "Why" of Goal Pursuits: Human Needs and the Self-Determination of Behavior. *Psychological Inquiry*, 11(4), 227–268. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327965PLI1104\_01</u>

- Diener, E. (1984). Subjective well-being. *Psychological Bulletin*, 95(3), 542–575. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.95.3.542
- Diener, E., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., & Griffin, S. (1985). The Satisfaction With Life Scale Journal of Personality Assessment, 49(1), 71–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327752jpa4901\_13</u>
- Docter, P.,& Powers K. (Directors) (2020). *Soul* [Film]. Walt Disney Studios; Motion Pictures.
- Donahue, E. G., Rip, B., & Vallerand, R. J. (2009). When winning is everything: On passion, identity, and aggression in sport. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 10(5), 526–534. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2009.02.002</u>
- Duvernay-Tardif, L. (2017, July 8). Le docteur. *The Players' Tribune*. <u>https://www.theplayerstribune.com/articles/le-docteur-laurent-duvernay-tardif-kansas-city-chiefs</u>.
- Emery, A. A., Heath, N. L., & Mills, D. J. (2015). Basic Psychological Need Satisfaction, Emotion Dysregulation, and Non-suicidal Self-Injury Engagement in Young Adults: An Application of Self-Determination Theory. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 45(3), 612–623. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-015-0405-y</u>
- Emmons, R. A. (1986). Personal strivings: An approach to personality and subjective well-being. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 51(5), 1058–1068. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.51.5.1058</u>
- Erpič, S. C., Wylleman, P., & Zupančič, M. (2004). The effect of athletic and nonathletic factors on the sports career termination process. *Psychology of Sport* and Exercise, 5(1), 45–59. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1469-0292(02)00046-8</u>
- Field, A. (2013). *Discovering Statistics Using IBM SPSS Statistics* (4th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Fuster, H., Chamarro, A., Carbonell, X., & Vallerand, R. J. (2014). Relationship Between Passion and Motivation for Gaming in Players of Massively Multiplayer Online Role-Playing Games. *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking*, 17(5), 292–297. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2013.0349</u>
- Gordon, S. (2004). Career transitions in competitive sport. In T. Morris, & J. Summers (Eds.), Sport psychology: Theory, applications and issues (2nd ed.) (pp. 474–493). John Wiley & Sons Australia.

- Gross, J. J. (1998). The Emerging Field of Emotion Regulation: An Integrative Review. *Review of General Psychology*, 2(3), 271–299. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1089-2680.2.3.271</u>
- Grove, J. R., Lavallee, D., & Gordon, S. (1997). Coping with retirement from sport: The influence of athletic identity. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 9(2), 191–203. https://doi.org/10.1080/10413209708406481
- Guilmette, M. (2015). *Motivation and goal-regulation in student athletes*. Honours Thesis, Centre for Research on Human Development, Concordia University Montreal, Canada.
- Guilmette, M., Mulvihill, K., Villemaire-Krajden, R., & Barker, E. T. (2019). Past and present participation in extracurricular activities is associated with adaptive self-regulation of goals, academic success, and emotional wellbeing among university students. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 73, 8–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2019.04.006</u>
- Gustafsson, H., Hassmén, P., & Hassmén, N. (2011). Are athletes burning out with passion? *European Journal of Sport Science*, *11*(6), 387–395. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2010.536573</u>
- Haase, C. M., Heckhausen, J., & Wrosch, C. (2013). Developmental regulation across the life span: Toward a new synthesis. *Developmental Psychology*, 49(5), 964– 972. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0029231</u>
- Hanin, Y. L. (2007). Emotions in sport: Current issues and perspectives. In G.
  Tenenbaum & R. C. Eklund (Eds.), *Handbook of sport psychology* (pp. 31–58).
  John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Harrison, C. K., & Lawrence, S. M. (2003). African American Student Athletes' Perceptions of Career Transition in Sport: A Qualitative and Visual Elicitation. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 6(4), 373–394. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1361332032000146384</u>
- Harrison, K. C., & Lawrence, S. M. (2004). Female and male student athletes' perceptions of career transition in sport and higher education: a visual elicitation and qualitative assessment. *Journal of Vocational Education and Training*, 56(4), 485–506. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13636820400200266</u>
- Hayes, A. F. (2013). Introduction to Mediation, Moderation, and Conditional Process Analysis: A Regression-Based Approach. New York: Guilford Press.

- Heckhausen, J. (Ed.). (2000). *Motivational psychology of human development:* Developing motivation and motivating development. Elsevier Science.
- Heckhausen, J., Dweck, C. S., Kopp, C. B., & Coulson, S. (1999). Motivation. *Psyccritiques*, 44, 515–518.
- Heckhausen, J., & Schulz, R. (1993). Optimisation by selection and compensation: Balancing primary and secondary control in life span development. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 16(2), 287–303. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/016502549301600210</u>
- Heckhausen, J., & Schulz, R. (1995). A life-span theory of control. *Psychological Review*, *102*(2), 284–304. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.102.2.284</u>
- Heckhausen, J., Wrosch, C., & Schulz, R. (2010). A motivational theory of life-span development. *Psychological Review*, 117(1), 32–60. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0017668</u>
- Heckhausen, J., Wrosch, C., & Schulz, R. (2019). Agency and motivation in adulthood and old age. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 70, 191–217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-010418-103043</u>
- Higgins, E. T. (1987). Self-discrepancy: A theory relating self and affect. *Psychological Review*, 94(3), 319–340. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.94.3.319</u>
- Hodgins, H. S., & Knee, C. R. (2002). The integrating self and conscious experience. In E. L. Deci & R. M. Ryan (Eds.), *Handbook of self-determination research* (pp. 87–100). University of Rochester Press.
- IBM Corp. (2013). *IBM SPSS statistics for windows* (version 22.0) [software] IBM Corp.
- Kane, M. A. (1991). The metagonic transition: A study of career transition, marital stress and identity transformation in former professional athletes (Publication No. 746446081) [Doctoral dissertation, Boston University] ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- Kerr, G., & Dacyshyn, A. (2000). The retirement experiences of elite, female gymnasts. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 12(2), 115–133. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10413200008404218</u>

- Kim, Y., Deci, E. L., & Zuckerman, M. (2002). The development of the Self-Regulation of Withholding Negative Emotions Questionnaire. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 62(2), 316–336. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164402062002008
- Kleiber, D. A., & Brock, S. C. (1992). The Effect of Career-Ending Injuries on the Subsequent Well-Being of Elite College Athletes. *Sociology of Sport Journal*, 9(1), 70–75. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ssj.9.1.70</u>
- Kline, R. B. (2008). *Becoming a behavioral science researcher: a guide to producing research that matters.* The Guilford Press.
- Kline, R. B. (2013). Beyond Significance Testing: Statistics Reform in the Behavioral Sciences (2nd ed.). American Psychological Association. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/14136-000</u>
- Kornspan, A. S., & Etzel, E. F. (2001). The relationship of demographic and psychological variables to career maturity of junior college student-athletes. *Journal of College Student Development*, *42*(2), 122–132.
- Kübler-Ross, E. (1969) On Death and Dying. New York: Macmillan.
- Kübler-Ross, E., & Kessler, D. (2005). On grief and grieving: Finding the meaning of grief through the five stages of loss. New York: Scribner.
- Kukla, A. (1972). Attributional determinants of achievement-related behavior. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 21(2), 166–174. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0032244
- Lafrenière, M.-A. K., Bélanger, J. J., Sedikides, C., & Vallerand, R. J. (2011). Selfesteem and passion for activities. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 51(4), 541–544. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2011.04.017</u>
- Lafrenière, M.-A. K., Jowett, S., Vallerand, R. J., Donahue, E. G., & Lorimer, R. (2008). Passion in Sport: On the Quality of the Coach–Athlete Relationship. *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 30(5), 541–560. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/jsep.30.5.541</u>
- Lafrenière, M.-A. K., St-Louis, A. C., Vallerand, R. J., & Donahue, E. G. (2012). On the Relation between Performance and Life Satisfaction: The Moderating Role of Passion. *Self and Identity*, *11*(4), 516–530. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15298868.2011.616000</u>

- Lafrenière, M.-A. K., Vallerand, R. J., & Sedikides, C. (2013). On the relation between self-enhancement and life satisfaction: The moderating role of passion. *Self and Identity*, *12*(6), 597–609. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15298868.2012.713558</u>
- Lally, P. (2007). Identity and athletic retirement: A prospective study. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 8(1), 85–99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2006.03.003</u>
- Lantz, C. D. (1995). Validation of a conceptual model characterizing college student—athletes' readiness to retire from competitive sport participation (Publication No. 741149991) [Doctoral dissertation, West Virginia University]. ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global
- Lavallee, D., Gordon, S., & Grove, J. R. (1997). Retirement from sport and the loss of athletic identity. *Journal of Personal and Interpersonal Loss*, 2(2), 129–147. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10811449708414411</u>
- Lavallee, D. (2005). The Effect of a Life Development Intervention on Sports Career Transition Adjustment. Sport Psychologist, 19(2), 193–202. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/tsp.19.2.193</u>
- Lazarus, R. S. (2000). How Emotions Influence Performance in Competitive Sports. *The Sport Psychologist*, 14(3), 229–252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/tsp.14.3.229</u>
- Leddy, M. H., Lambert, M. J., & Ogles, B. M. (1994). Psychological consequences of athletic injury among high-level competitors. *Research Quarterly for Exercise* and Sport, 65(4), 347–354. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.1994.10607639</u>
- LeDoux, J. E. (1995). Emotion: Clues from the Brain. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 46(1), 209–235. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ps.46.020195.001233</u>
- Leslie, S. G., Aaker, J., & Robin, C. (2010). *The Psychology of Happiness; Case M-330*. Standford : Graduate School of Business.
- Lyubomirsky, S. (2007). *The how of happiness: A scientific approach to getting the life you want.* Penguin Press.
- Mageau, G. A., Carpentier, J., & Vallerand, R. J. (2011). The role of self-esteem contingencies in the distinction between obsessive and harmonious passion. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 41(6), 720–729. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.798</u>

- Mageau, G. A., & Vallerand, R. J. (2007). The moderating effect of passion on the relation between activity engagement and positive affect. *Motivation and Emotion*, 31(4), 312–321. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11031-007-9071-z</u>
- Mageau, G. A., Vallerand, R. J., Charest, J., Salvy, S.-J., Lacaille, N., Bouffard, T., & Koestner, R. (2009). On the Development of Harmonious and Obsessive Passion: The Role of Autonomy Support, Activity Specialization, and Identification With the Activity. *Journal of Personality*, 77(3), 601–646. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2009.00559.x</u>
- Marsh, H. W., & Kleitman, S. (2003). School athletic participation: Mostly gain with little pain. *Journal of Sport & Exercise Psychology*, 25(2), 205–228.
- Marsh, H. W., Vallerand, R. J., Lafrenière, M.-A. K., Parker, P., Morin, A. J. S., Carbonneau, N., Jowett, S., Bureau, J. S., Fernet, C., Guay, F., Salah Abduljabbar, A., & Paquet, Y. (2013). Passion: Does one scale fit all? Construct validity of two-factor passion scale and psychometric invariance over different activities and languages. *Psychological Assessment*, 25(3), 796–809. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0032573</u>
- Marthinus, J. M. (2007). *Psychological effects of retirement on elite athletes* [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. South Africa: Stellenbosch University.
- McKnight, K. M., Bernes, K. B., Gunn, T., Chorney, D., Orr, D. T., & Bardick, A. D. (2009). Life After Sport: Athletic Career Transition and Transferable Skills. *Journal of Excellence*, 13, 63–77.
- Mens, M. G., Scheier, M. F., & Wrosch, C. (2015). Goal-Adjustment Theory. In S. K.Whitbourne (Ed.), *The Encyclopedia of Adulthood and Aging*. London: Wiley-Blackwell. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118521373.wbeaa192</u>
- Miller, G. E., & Wrosch, C. (2007). You've Gotta Know When to Fold 'Em. *Psychological Science*, 18(9), 773–777. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2007.01977.x</u>
- Mulvihill, K. (2015). *The role of general causality orientations in the development of goal engagement and adjustment capacities in emerging adulthood.* [Master's dissertation, Concordia University] Montreal, Canada.
- Mulvihill, K., Guilmette, M., T. Barker, E., & Bianco, T. (2018). Athletes' selfregulatory responses to unattainable athletic goals: Effects of need-supportive vs. need-thwarting coaching and athletes' motivation. *International Journal of Sport Psychology*, 49(3), 179–200. doi:10.7352/IJSP.2018.49.179.

- Muscat, A. C. (2010). *Elite athletes' experiences of identity changes during a careerending injury : an interpretive description*. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation] University of British Columbia.
- Muthén, L. K., & Muthén, B. O. (2007). *Mplus User's Guide* (6th Edition). Muthén & Muthén.
- Ntoumanis, N., Healy, L. C., Sedikides, C., Smith, A. L., & Duda, J. L. (2014). Self-regulatory responses to unattainable goals: The role of goal motives. *Self* and Identity, 13(5), 594–612, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15298868.2014.889033</u>
- O'Donnell, M. P. (2009). Definition of health promotion 2 0: Embracing passion, enhancing motivation, recognizing dynamic balance, and creating opportunities [Editorial]. *American Journal of Health Promotion*, 24(1), iv. <u>https://doi.org/10.4278/ajhp.24.1.iv</u>
- Park, S., Lavallee, D., & Tod, D. (2013). Athletes' career transition out of sport: A systematic review. *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 6(1), 22–53. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1750984X.2012.687053</u>
- Pearson, R. E., & Petitpas, A. J. (1990). Transitions of athletes: Developmental and preventive perspectives. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 69(1), 7–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6676.1990.tb01445.x</u>
- Philippe, F. L., Vallerand, R. J., Houlfort, N., Lavigne, G. L., & Donahue, E. G. (2010). Passion for an activity and quality of interpersonal relationships: The mediating role of emotions. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 98(6), 917–932. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018017</u>
- Prigerson, H. G., & Maciejewski, P. K. (2008). Grief and acceptance as opposite sides of the same coin: setting a research agenda to study peaceful acceptance of loss. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 193(6), 435–437. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.108.053157
- Ratelle, C. F., Vallerand, R. J., Mageau, G. A., Rousseau, F. L., & Provencher, P. (2004). When passion leads to problematic outcomes: A look at gambling. *Journal of Gambling Studies*, 20(2), 105–119. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/b:jogs.0000022304.96042.e6</u>
- Rip, B., Fortin, S., & Vallerand, R. J. (2006). The relationship between passion and injury in dance students. *Journal of Dance Medicine & Science*, 10, 14–20.

- Roth, G., & Assor, A. (2012). The costs of parental pressure to express emotions: Conditional regard and autonomy support as predictors of emotion regulation and intimacy. *Journal of Adolescence*, 35(4), 799–808. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2011.11.005</u>
- Roth, G., Assor, A., Niemiec, C. P., Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2009). The emotional and academic consequences of parental conditional regard: Comparing conditional positive regard, conditional negative regard, and autonomy support as parenting practices. *Developmental Psychology*, 45(4), 1119–1142. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015272</u>
- Roth, G., Shahar, B.-H., Zohar-Shefer, Y., Benita, M., Moed, A., Bibi, U., Kanat-Maymon, Y., & Ryan, R. M. (2018). Benefits of emotional integration and costs of emotional distancing. *Journal of Personality*, 86(6), 919–934. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jopy.12366</u>
- Roth, G., Vansteenkiste, M., & Ryan, R. M. (2019). Integrative emotion regulation: Process and development from a self-determination theory perspective. *Development and Psychopathology*, 31(3), 945–956. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/s0954579419000403</u>
- Ryan, R. M. (2005). The developmental line of autonomy in the etiology, dynamics, and treatment of borderline personality disorders. *Development and Psychopathology*, 17(4), 987–1006. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0954579405050467
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2006). Self-Regulation and the Problem of Human Autonomy: Does Psychology Need Choice, Self-Determination, and Will? *Journal of Personality*, 74(6), 1557–1586. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2006.00420.x</u>
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2017). Self-determination theory: basic psychological needs in motivation, development, and wellness. Guilford Press.
- Ryff, C. D. (1989). Happiness is everything, or is it? Explorations on the meaning of psychological well-being. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 57(6), 1069–1081. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.57.6.1069</u>
- Sarkar, M., & Fletcher, D. (2014). Psychological resilience in sport performers: A review of stressors and protective factors. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, 32(15), <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02640414.2014.901551</u>

- Scheier, M. F., Wrosch, C., Baum, A., Cohen, S., Martire, L. M., Matthews, K. A., Schulz, R., & amp; Zdaniuk, B. (2006). The Life Engagement Test: Assessing Purpose in Life. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 29(3), 291–298. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10865-005-9044-1</u>
- Schellenberg, B. J., & Bailis, D. S. (2019). Passionately Motivated Reasoning: Biased Processing of Passion-Threatening Messages, *Journal of Personality*, 87(3), 518–531. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jopy.12412</u>
- Schellenberg, B. J. I., & Bailis, D. S. (2015). Can passion be polyamorous? The impact of having multiple passions on subjective well-being and momentary emotions. *Journal of Happiness Studies: An Interdisciplinary Forum on Subjective Well-Being*, 16(6), 1365–1381. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-014-9564-x</u>
- Schellenberg, B. J., & Gaudreau, P. (2019). Savoring and Dampening with Passion: How Passionate People Respond when Good Things Happen, *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 21(3), 921–941. <u>https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/dwazk</u>
- Schlenker, B. R. (1985). The Self and Social Life. McGraw Hill Higher Education.
- Schultz, P. P., & Ryan, R. M. (2015). The "why,""what," and "how" of healthy self-regulation: Mindfulness and well-being from a self-determination theory perspective. In *Handbook of mindfulness and self-regulation* (pp. 81–94). Springer.
- Schulz, R., & Heckhausen, J. (1996). A life span model of successful aging. American Psychologist, 51(7), 702–714. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.51.7.702</u>
- Séguin-Levesque, C., Laliberté, M. L. N., Pelletier, L. G., Blanchard, C., & Vallerand, R. J. (2003). Harmonious and obsessive passion for the Internet: Their associations with the couple's relationship. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 33(1), 197–221. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2003.tb02079.x</u>
- Sheldon, K. M., & Elliot, A. J. (1999). Goal striving, need satisfaction, and longitudinal well-being: The self-concordance model. *Journal of Personality* and Social Psychology, 76(3), 482–497. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.76.3.482</u>

- Sheldon, K. M., Kasser, T., Smith, K., & Share, T. (2002). Personal Goals and Psychological Growth: Testing an Intervention to Enhance Goal Attainment and Personality Integration. *Journal of Personality*, 70(1), 5–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-6494.00176</u>
- Sheard, M., & Golby, J. (2009). Investigating the 'rigid persistence paradox' in professional rugby union football. International *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 7(1), 101–114. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1612197X.2009.9671895</u>
- Shields, S. (2018, October 26). It's Been a Long Two Years. *The Players' Tribune* <u>https://www.theplayerstribune.com/articles/sam-shields-rams</u>.
- Shulruf, B. (2010). Do extra-curricular activities in schools improve educational outcomes? A critical review and meta-analysis of the literature. *International Review of Education*, 56(5-6), 591–612. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11159-010-9180-x</u>
- Smith, A.L., & Ntoumanis, N. (2014). An examination of goal motives and athletes' self-regulatory responses to unattainable goals. *International Journal of Sport Psychology*, 45(6), 538–558.
- Stambulova, N., & Wylleman, P. (2014). Athletes' career development and transitions. In A. G. Papaioannou & D. Hackfort (Eds.), *Routledge companion* to sport and exercise psychology: Global perspectives and fundamental concepts (pp. 605–620). Routledge/Taylor & Francis Group.
- Stambulova, N., Alfermann, D., Statler, T., & Côté, J. (2009). ISSP position stand: Career development and transitions of athletes. *International Journal of Sport* and Exercise Psychology, 7(4), 395–412. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1612197X.2009.9671916</u>
- Starkes, J., & Ericsson, K. A. (2003). The development of elite performance and deliberate practice: An update from the perspective of the expert-performance approach. In Starkes, J., & Ericsson, K. A. (Eds), *Expert Performance in Sports: Advances in Research on Sport Expertise* (pp. 49–63). Human Kinetics.
- Stenseng, F., & Dalskau, L. H. (2010). Passion, self-esteem, and the role of comparative performance evaluation. *Journal of Sport & Exercise Psychology*, 32(6), 881–894. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/jsep.32.6.881</u>
- Stephan, Y. (2003). Repercussions of Transition Out of Elite Sport on Subjective Well-Being: A One-Year Study. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 15(4), 354–371. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/714044202</u>

- Stoeber, J., Childs, J. H., Hayward, J. A., & Feast, A. R. (2011). Passion and motivation for studying: Predicting academic engagement and burnout in university students. *Educational Psychology*, 31(4), 513–528. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410.2011.570251</u>
- Stronach, M. M., & Adair, D. (2010). Lords of the Square Ring: Future Capital and Career Transition Issues for Elite Indigenous Australian Boxers. *Cosmopolitan Civil Societies: An Interdisciplinary Journal*, 2(2), 46–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.5130/ccs.v2i2.1512</u>
- Svoboda, B., & Vanek, M. (1982). Retirement from high level competition. In T. Orlick, J.T. Partington, & J.H. Salmela (Eds.), *Proceedings of the Fifth World Congress of Sport Psychology* (pp. 166-175). Coaching Association of Canada.
- Swain, D. A. (1991). Withdrawal from Sport and Schlossberg's Model of Transitions. Sociology of Sport Journal, 8(2), 152–160. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ssj.8.2.152</u>
- Tabachnick, B. G., & Fidell, L. S. (2013). Using Multivariate Statistics (6th ed.). Pearson.
- Tasiemski, T., Kennedy, P., Gardner, B. P., & Blaikley, R. A. (2004). Athletic Identity and Sports Participation in People with Spinal Cord Injury. *Adapted Physical Activity Quarterly*, 21(4), 364–378. https://doi.org/10.1123/apaq.21.4.364
- Thomsen, D. K., Tønnesvang, J., Schnieber, A., & Olesen, M. H. (2011). Do people ruminate because they haven't digested their goals? The relations of rumination and reflection to goal internalization and ambivalence. *Motivation and Emotion*, 35(2), 105–117. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11031-011-9209-x</u>
- Thorgren, S., & Wincent, J. (2013). Passion and challenging goals: Drawbacks of rushing into goal-setting processes. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 43(11), 2318–2329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jasp.12181</u>
- Vallerand, R. J. (2012). From motivation to passion: In search of the motivational processes involved in a meaningful life. *Canadian Psychology/Psychologie canadienne*, 53(1), 42–52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0026377</u>
- Vallerand, R. J. (2015). The psychology of passion: A dualistic model. Oxford University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199777600.001.0001</u>

- Vallerand, R. J., Blanchard, C., Mageau, G. A., Koestner, R., Ratelle, C., Léonard, M., Gagné, M., & Marsolais, J. (2003). Les passions de l'âme: On obsessive and harmonious passion. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85(4), 756– 767. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.85.4.756
- Vallerand, R. J., Verner-Filion, J. (2020). Theory and Research in Passion for Sport and Exercise. *Handbook of Sport Psychology* (4th ed.). 206–229. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119568124.ch11</u>
- Vallerand, R. J., Mageau, G. A., Elliot, A. J., Dumais, A., Demers, M.-A., & Rousseau, F. (2008). Passion and performance attainment in sport. *Psychology* of Sport and Exercise, 9(3), 373–392. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2007.05.003</u>
- Vallerand, R. J., & Miquelon, P. (2007). Passion for Sport in Athletes. In S. Jowette & D. Lavallee (Eds.), *Social Psychology in Sport* (pp. 249–263). Human Kinetics. <u>https://doi.org/10.5040/9781492595878.ch-018</u>
- Vallerand, R. J., Rousseau, F. L., Grouzet, F. M. E., Dumais, A., Grenier, S., & Blanchard, C. M. (2006). Passion in Sport: A Look at Determinants and Affective Experiences. *Journal of Sport & Exercise Psychology*, 28(4), 454– 478. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/jsep.28.4.454</u>
- Vallerand, R. J., Salvy, S.-J., Mageau, G. A., Elliot, A. J., Denis, P. L., Grouzet, F. M., & Blanchard, C. (2007). On the role of passion in performance. *Journal of personality*, 75(3), 505-33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2007.00447.x</u>
- Vallerand, R. J., Mageau, G. A., Elliot, A. J., Dumais, A., Demers, M.-A., & Rousseau, F. (2008). Passion and performance attainment in sport. *Psychology* of Sport and Exercise, 9(3), 373–392. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2007.05.003</u>
- Verner-Filion, J., Schellenberg, B. J. I., Rapaport, M., Bélanger, J. J., & Vallerand, R. J. (2018). "The thrill of victory... And the agony of defeat": Passion and emotional reactions to success and failure among recreational golfers. *Journal of Sport & Exercise Psychology*, 40(5), 280–283. https://doi.org/10.1123/jsep.2017-0316
- Verner-Filion, J., & Vallerand, R. J. (2018). A longitudinal examination of elite youth soccer players: The role of passion and basic need satisfaction in athletes' optimal functioning. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 39, 20–28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychsport.2018.07.005</u>

- Verner-Filion, J., Vallerand, R. J., Donahue, E. G., Moreau, E., Martin, A., & Mageau, G. A. (2014). Passion, coping, and anxiety in sport: The interplay between key motivation and self-regulatory processes. *International Journal of Sport Psychology*, 45(6), 516–537.
- Vickers, E. (2019, September 11). Life after sport: Depression in the retired athlete. *BelievePerform: Mental Health & Wellbeing*. <u>https://believeperform.com/life-after-sport-depression-in-retired-athletes/</u>.</u>
- Warriner, K., & Lavallee, D. (2008). The Retirement Experiences of Elite Female Gymnasts: Self Identity and the Physical Self. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 20(3), 301–317. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10413200801998564</u>
- Watson, D., Clark, L. A., & Tellegen, A. (1988). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: The PANAS scales. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 54(6), 1063–1070. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.1063</u>
- Webb, W. M., Nasco, S. A., Riley, S., & Headrick, B. (1998). Athlete identity and reactions to retirement from sports. *Journal of Sport Behavior*, 21(3), 338–362.
- Werthner, P., & Orlick, T. (1986). Retirement experiences of successful Olympic athletes. *International Journal of Sport Psychology*, 17(5), 337–363.
- Williams, J. C. (1991). Socialization experience and identity foreclosure: An exploration of the effects of role disengagement on the personal adjustment of former college athletes (Publication No. 746444361) [Doctoral dissertation, University of Connecticut]. ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
- Williams, J. M. (2001). Psychological Characteristics of Peak Performance. In Krane, V.,&Williams, J. M. Applied Sports Psychology: Personal Growth to Peak Performance (4th ed.). (pp. 162–178). Mayfield Publishing.
- Wippert, P.-M., & Wippert, J. (2010). The effects of involuntary athletic career termination on psychological distress. *Journal of Clinical Sport Psychology*, 4(2), 133–149.
- Wright, R. A., & Brehm, J. W. (1989). Energization and goal attractiveness. In L. A. Pervin (Ed.), *Goal concepts in personality and social psychology* (pp. 169– 210). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.

- Wrosch, C., Amir, E., & Miller, G. E. (2011). Goal adjustment capacities, coping, and subjective well-being: The sample case of caregiving for a family member with mental illness. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 100(5), 934– 946. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022873
- Wrosch, C., Heckhausen, J., & Lachman, M. E. (2000). Primary and secondary control strategies for managing health and financial stress across adulthood. *Psychology and Aging*, 15(3), 387–399. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0882-7974.15.3.387</u>
- Wrosch, C., Miller, G. E., Scheier, M. F., & de Pontet, S. B. (2007). Giving Up on Unattainable Goals: Benefits for Health? *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 33(2), 251–265. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167206294905</u>
- Wrosch, C., & Sabiston, C. M. (2012). Goal adjustment, physical and sedentary activity, and well-being and health among breast cancer survivors. *Psycho-Oncology*, 22(3), 581–589. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3037</u>
- Wrosch, C., & Scheier, M. F. (2020). Adaptive self-regulation, subjective well-being, and physical health: The importance of goal adjustment capacities. In A. J. Elliot (Ed.), *Advances in motivation science* (pp. 199–238). Elsevier Academic Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.adms.2019.07.001</u>
- Wrosch, C., Scheier, M. F., Carver, C. S., & Schulz, R. (2003a). The importance of goal disengagement in adaptive self-regulation: When giving up is beneficial. *Self and Identity*, 2(1), 1–20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15298860309021</u>
- Wrosch, C., Scheier, M. F., Miller, G. E., Schulz, R., & amp; Carver, C. S. (2003b). Adaptive Self-Regulation of Unattainable Goals: Goal Disengagement, Goal Reengagement, and Subjective Well-Being. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 29(12), 1494–1508. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167203256921</u>
- Wrosch, C., Scheier, M. F., & Miller, G. E. (2013). Goal Adjustment Capacities, Subjective Well-being, and Physical Health. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 7(12), 847–860. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12074</u>
- Wylleman, P., Alfermann, D., & Lavallee, D. (2004). Career transitions in sport: European perspectives. *Psychology of Sport and Exercise*, 5(1), 7–20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1469-0292(02)00049-3</u>